AGREEMENT

by and between

BOARD OF EDUCATION, POINT PLEASANT SCHOOLS

and

POINT PLEASANT EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

2008 - 2009

2009-2010

2010-2011

Error! Main Document Only.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE

PAGE

1	Recognition	1
$\frac{1}{2}$	Negotiation Procedure	
$\frac{2}{3}$	Grievance Procedure	
4	Employee Rights	
5	Association Rights and Privileges	
6	Board Rights	9
0 7	Advisory Calendar Committee	
8	Hours and Work Day	
9	Non-Teaching Duties	
10	Employment	
10	Salaries	
12	Teacher Assignment	
13	Transfer	
13	Promotions	
15	Evaluation	
16	Facilities	
10	Bus Drivers' Equipment	
18	Employee-Administration Advisory Council	.20
19	Instructional Council	.20
20	Sick Leave	
20 21	Absence Due to Other Causes	
21	Child Bearing Leave of Absence	
22	Extended Leaves of Absences	36
23	Substitutes for Teachers	
25	Professional Development and Educational Improvement	
26	Protection of Teachers	40
20	Insurance Protection	
28	Personal and Academic Freedom	
28	Deduction From Salary	
30	Teacher Extra-Curricular Activities	$\Lambda \Lambda$
30	Work Year	
32	Miscellaneous Provisions	
32	Retirement Benefits	
33	Representation Fee.	
35	Seniority	
36	Duration of Agreement	
Appendix A	Teacher Salary Guides	
Appendix B	Coaches' Salary Guides	
Appendix D	Student Activities Salary Schedule	
Appendix D	Dramatic Arts Salary Schedule	
Appendix E	Secretarial Guides	
Appendix E Appendix F	Paraprofessionals' Salary Guides	.60
Appendix G	Bus Drivers' Salary Guides	
Appendix H	Miscellaneous Salaries	
Appendix I	Medical Incentive Plan.	
r Pronoux 1	ricultur incentive i luit.	.04

RECOGNITION

- A. The Board of Education of the Borough of Point Pleasant having received and verified a certified membership list of the Point Pleasant Education Association hereby recognizes the said Association as the exclusive and sole representative for collective negotiations concerning terms and conditions of employment for the following classes of employment.
 - 1. All certified teaching personnel under contract, including coaches, extracurricular personnel, and nursing personnel, secretaries, paraprofessionals, bus drivers, bus substitute/maintainer, and personnel on maternity leave.
 - 2. The following positions are excluded: supervisory and administrative personnel, nursing supervisor, director of pupil personnel services, department heads, cafeteria employees, confidential secretaries and all other non-teaching personnel, per diem substitutes, part-time hourly employees, and employees of summer programs, except paraprofessionals.
- B. <u>Definition</u>
 - 1. a. Unless otherwise defined, the term "member" when used hereinafter shall refer to all employees represented by the Association in the bargaining unit.
 - b. The term "teacher" shall refer to professional employees.
 - c. The term "secretary" shall refer to all clerical personnel.
 - d. The term "paraprofessional" shall refer to the following classifications:
 - 1. Instructional
 - 2. Supervisory (playground and bus)
 - e. The term "bus driver" shall refer to all bus drivers.
 - f. The term "support staff employee" shall refer to all employees under c., d., and e. above.
 - 2. The Point Pleasant Borough Board of Education may hereinafter be referred to as the "Board" and the Point Pleasant Education Association may hereinafter be referred to as the "Association".
 - 3. Any new classes of employees to be included for recognition are to be mutually discussed and agreed upon.

NEGOTIATION PROCEDURE

- A. Upon submission of a written request for recognition and upon verification of designated membership representation, and unit determination by duly accepted methods, the Board of Education agrees to enter into collective negotiations in accordance with procedures established by N.J. Employer-Employee Relations Act as amended in a good-faith effort to reach agreement on all matters concerning the terms and conditions of employment.
- B. Neither party in any negotiations shall have any control over the selection of the negotiating representatives of the other party. The parties mutually pledge that their representatives shall be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals, and make counterproposals in the course of negotiations. Any mutual agreement reached shall be formally presented and voted upon by the Association at its next meeting and by the Board of Education at its next public meeting.
- C. This Agreement incorporates the entire understanding of the parties on all matters which were or could have been subjects of negotiation. During the term of this Agreement neither party shall be required to negotiate with respect to any such matter whether or not covered by this Agreement and whether or not within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both of the parties at the time they negotiated or executed this Agreement.

Except as this Agreement shall hereinafter otherwise provide, all terms and conditions of employment applicable on the effective date of this Agreement to employees covered by this Agreement as established by the rules, regulations and/or policies of the Board in force on said date, shall continue to be so applicable during the term of this Agreement. Unless otherwise provided in the Agreement, nothing contained herein shall be interpreted and/or applied so as to eliminate, reduce nor otherwise detract from any benefit to either party existing prior to its effective date.

ARTICLE 3

GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. <u>Definition</u>

- 1. A grievance shall mean a complaint by an employee(s) or representative(s) of an employee(s) that there has been an alleged violation of this Agreement or an administrative decision(s) rendered thereunder; except that, the grievance procedure shall not be deemed to apply in the following instances:
 - a. A matter for which there exists in law a specific method of appeal such as the Commissioner of Education, Public Employment Relations Commission, or a court of competent jurisdiction.
 - b. A matter concerning the non-renewal or termination on notice of a nontenured certificated personnel covered by this Agreement provided that there are no procedural defects concerning the evaluation procedure as contained in Article 15 of this Agreement.

- 2. An "aggrieved person" is the person or persons making the claim or the Association.
- 3. A "party in interest" is the person or persons making the claim and any person who might be required to take action or against whom action might be taken in order to resolve the claim.

B. <u>Purpose</u>

1. The purpose of this procedure is to secure at the lowest possible level, equitable solutions of the grievances which may from time to time arise.

Both parties agree that these proceedings will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.

2. Nothing herein contained shall be construed as limiting the right of any employee having a grievance to discuss the matter informally with any appropriate member of the Administration, and having the grievance adjusted without intervention of the Association, provided the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement, nor shall it set precedent unless the Association is a party to the grievance.

C. <u>Procedure</u>

- 1. Since it is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated at each level should be considered as a maximum and every effort should be made to expedite the process. The time limits specified may, however, be extended by mutual agreement.
- 2. In the event a grievance is filed at such time that it cannot be processed through all the steps of this grievance procedure by the end of the school year, and if left unresolved until the beginning of the following school year could result in irreparable harm to a party in interest, the time limits set forth herein shall be reduced so that the grievance procedure may be exhausted prior to the end of the school year or as soon thereafter as is practicable.
- 3. A grievance to be considered under this procedure must be initiated by the employee within twenty-five (25) school days of its occurrence.

Grievances filed after the twenty-five (25) day period as prescribed herein shall not be processed either by the Association or the Board.

- 4. <u>Level One</u>
 - a. Personnel covered by this Agreement with a grievance shall first discuss it with the building principal, either directly or through the Association's designated representative with the objective of resolving the matter informally. Bus drivers should first discuss the matter with the Supervisor of Transportation and Food Services.

- b. If the informal decision by the building principal or the Supervisor of Transportation and Food Services is unsatisfactory or not forthcoming within five (5) school days, the aggrieved will formalize the grievance in writing and submit same to the building principal or the Supervisor of Transportation and Food Services for a written decision within the time limit set forth in Level Two.
- c. The principal or Supervisor of Transportation and Food Services will render a decision in writing within ten (10) school days of receipt of the written grievance.

5. <u>Level Two</u>

If the aggrieved person is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level One c., or if no decision has been rendered within five (5) school days after presentation of the formal grievance, the aggrieved may, within five (5) school days of receipt of the response at Level One or, if no response has been given, within five (5) school days of the time limit for such response, refer the grievance together with all documentation, explanations and the position of the Association to the Superintendent of Schools. Such documentation shall include specific reference to the condition being grieved and the specific Article of this Agreement alleged to have been violated.

The Superintendent of Schools may at his/her discretion hold a hearing.

A written decision with the same degree of specificity shall be rendered by the Superintendent of Schools within ten (10) school days of receipt of said grievance.

6. <u>Level Three</u>

- a. If the aggrieved person and the Association are not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level Two, the Association may submit the grievance to arbitration within twenty-five (25) school days after receipt of the decision at Level Two.
- b. Within ten (10) school days after such written notice of submission to arbitration, the Board and the Association shall attempt to agree upon a mutually acceptable arbitrator and shall obtain a commitment from said arbitrator to serve. If the parties are unable to agree upon an arbitrator or to obtain such a commitment within the specified period, a request for a list of arbitrators may be made to the American Arbitration Association or the New Jersey Public Employment Relations Commission by either party.

The parties shall then be bound by the rules and procedures of the American Arbitration Association or the New Jersey Public Employment Relations Commission in the selection of an arbitrator.

c. The arbitrator so selected shall hold hearings promptly and shall issue his/her decision not later than thirty (30) school days from the date of the close of the hearings, or if oral hearings have been waived, then from the date of the final statements and proofs on the issues are submitted to him/her.

The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall set forth his/her findings of fact, reasoning and conclusions on the issues submitted. The arbitrator shall be without power or authority to render a decision which requires the commission of an act prohibited by law or which is violative of the terms of this Agreement.

He/she shall have no authority to add to, detract from, alter, amend, or modify any provision of this Agreement. The award in writing by the arbitrator on the merits of any grievance adjudicated within his/her jurisdiction and authority shall be final and binding on the parties.

- d. The arbitrator shall limit himself/herself to the interpretation and application of the terms of this Agreement and to the issues submitted to him/her and shall consider no other(s).
- e. The arbitrator shall be without power or authority to fashion a punitive damages award.
- f. All fees of the arbitrator, including necessary travel expenses, will be borne equally by the parties. Counsel fees, fees for transcripts and payment to witnesses will be paid by the party incurring same.

D. <u>Rights of Aggrieved to Representation</u>

- 1. Any aggrieved person may be represented at all stages of the grievance procedure by himself/herself, or any person of his/her own choosing, including a representative selected or approved by the Association. When an aggrieved is not represented by the Association, the Association shall have the right to be present and to state its views at all stages of the grievance procedure.
- 2. No reprisals or coercive influence of any kind shall be taken by either party to this Agreement or the Administration against any party in interest, any building representative, any administrator, any member of the Association or any other participant in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation.
- E. <u>Miscellaneous</u>
 - 1. If, in the judgment of the Association, a grievance affects a group or class of employees, the Association may submit such grievance in writing to the Superintendent directly and the processing of such grievance shall be commenced at Level Two.
 - 2. Decisions rendered at Level One, Part c., which are unsatisfactory to the aggrieved person and all decisions rendered at Levels Two and Three of the grievance procedure shall be in writing setting forth the decision and the reasons

therefore and shall be transmitted promptly to all parties in interest and to the Association. Decisions rendered at arbitration shall be in accordance with the procedures set forth in that Section.

- 3. Forms for filing grievances, serving notices, making appeals, making reports and recommendations, and other necessary documents shall be prepared jointly by the Association and the Board and be given appropriate distribution so as to facilitate operation of the grievance procedure.
- 4. All meetings and hearings under this procedure shall not be conducted in public and shall include only such parties in interest and their designated or selected representatives.
- 5. Notwithstanding the pendency of any grievance, all personnel covered by this Agreement shall continue to perform all duties and assignments.
- 6. Failure by the aggrieved or the Association to process a grievance in accordance with the time schedules as set forth in this Article shall constitute an abandonment of the grievance and render it null and void.

Failure by the Board or the Administration to process a grievance in accordance with the time schedules as set forth in this Article shall permit the aggrieved to proceed automatically to the next level.

- 7. Reliance upon or pursuit through any administrative or regulatory agency or court of proper jurisdiction to resolve an issue in dispute shall preclude the entrance of such issue into the grievance procedure as set forth in this Agreement.
- 8. All documents, communications and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed in a separate grievance file and shall not be kept in the personnel file of any of the participants.

ARTICLE 4

EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

A. 1. The Board of Education hereby agrees that every employee has the rights and privileges conferred pursuant to the Employer-Employee Relations Act as amended. As a duly elected body exercising governmental power under authority of law of the State of New Jersey, the Board undertakes and agrees that it shall not directly discourage or deprive or coerce any employee in the enjoyment of any rights conferred by the Employer-Employee Relations Act as amended or other laws of New Jersey or the Constitutions of New Jersey and the United States; that it shall not discriminate against any employee with respect to hours, wages, or any terms or conditions of employment by reason of his/her membership in the Association and its affiliates, collective negotiations with the Board, or his/her institution of any grievance, complaint or proceeding under this Agreement.

- 2. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict to any employee such rights as he/she may have under New Jersey School Laws or other applicable laws and regulations.
- 3. Whenever any employee is required to appear before the Board of Education or any committee of the Board of Education concerning any matter which could adversely affect the continuation of that employee in his/her office, position or employment or the salary or any increments pertaining thereto, then he/she shall be given prior written notice of the reasons for such meeting or interview and shall be entitled to have a representative of the Association present to advise him/her and represent him/her during such meeting or interview. Any suspension of an employee shall be in accordance with N.J.S.A. Title 18A.
- 4. Disciplinary interviews and reprimands of individual employees shall be conducted in private.
- B. 1. Upon request employees may review the contents of their personnel file and make copies of any part of it in the presence of the appropriate administrator.
 - 2. No material derogatory to an employee's conduct, service, character or personality shall be placed in his/her personnel file unless the employee has had an opportunity to review the material. The employee shall acknowledge that he/she has had the opportunity to review such material by affixing his/her signature to the copy to be filed with the express understanding that such signature in no way indicates agreement with the contents thereof. The employee shall also have the right to submit a written answer to such material and his/her answer to such material shall be reviewed and initialed by the Superintendent or his/her designee and attached to the file copy.
 - 3. Although the Board agrees to protect the confidentiality of personal references, academic credentials and other similar documents, it shall not establish any separate personnel file which is not available for the employee's inspection.
 - 4. Any complaint regarding an employee made to any member of the administration by any parent, student, or other person shall be brought to the employee's attention in writing if considered serious by the appropriate administrator, or if it is written into the employee's personnel file, or if used as a basis for reprimanding an employee.
 - 5. All grades recorded on report cards and transcripts shall reflect the exact grade assigned to the student by his/her classroom teacher. In the event a grade is changed, the teacher will be notified of the original grade and the new grade in writing. The notice must also contain the signature of the administrator making the change. Grades assigned to the student by other than the classroom teacher to whom the student is assigned (bedside, alternative school programs, etc.) will be annotated with an explanation of the source of the grade. Additionally, the teacher whose name appears on the report card as the assigned teacher will receive an explanation of the source of the grade in writing.

ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES

- A. The Board agrees to furnish to the Association a register of employees within the recognition unit, and minutes of the Board of Education, as from time to time requested.
- B. Whenever any representative of the Association or any employee is mutually scheduled by the parties to participate during working hours in negotiations, grievance proceedings, conferences, or meetings, he/she shall suffer no loss in pay.
- C. Representatives of the Association, the New Jersey Education Association, and the National Education Association shall be permitted to transact official Association business with individual employees on school property after school hours and during school days, with the approval of the principal, provided this shall not interfere with or interrupt normal school operations.
- D. The Association, its representatives, and committees, shall meet and conduct its business on non-school time, unless otherwise approved by the Administration. The privilege of use of any part of school building facilities and rooms shall be governed by the needs of the educational program and use of the facility at the time of the request upon authority and approval of the Board of Education as delegated to the building principal or Superintendent. Any costs incurred above normal usage for maintenance, operation, or custodial care shall be borne by the Association.
- E. The Association shall recognize that school facilities, equipment, and supplies, are the property of the people in the district with legal custodial responsibility vested in the Board of Education. Legal accountability mandates that general use of school district property be upon expressed authorization by the Board of Education, or as delegated by the Board to its administrative representatives.
- F. Where available, and consistent with the educational program, and common practice, the Association shall have in each school building and bus garage the use of a bulletin board in each employee lounge and employees' dining room. In the above-listed locations where one board is available, the use shall be shared in common with the needs of the educational program, as mutually arrived at with the building principal. Copies of all material to be posted on such bulletin boards shall be given to the building principal for approval.
- G. The Association shall be permitted to use the employee mail boxes for communication with its members, for the transaction of its business, with the limitation that such use does not interfere with the primary purpose of such facility.
- H. The president of the Education Association, if he/she is a high school teacher, shall be assigned no more than five teaching periods with no other assignments, with one period during the day left free for Association business. The period assigned for Association business shall not deprive the president of a lunch period nor, where possible, a preparation period. Should the president be an elementary teacher, the president shall then be exempt from non-teaching duties and whenever possible, shall be excused from a special subject period one period per day for Association business.

BOARD RIGHTS

- A. The Board reserves to itself sole jurisdiction and authority over matters of policy and retains the right, subject to the limitations of this Agreement, in accordance with applicable laws and regulations:
 - 1. to direct employees of the school district;
 - 2. to hire, promote, transfer, assign, and retain employees in positions in the school district, and to suspend, demote, discharge, or take other disciplinary action against employees for just and legitimate reason;
 - 3. to relieve employees from duty because of lack of work or for other legitimate reasons;
 - 4. to maintain efficiency of the school district operations entrusted to them;
 - 5. to determine the methods, means and personnel by which such operations are to be conducted; and
 - 6. to take whatever actions may be necessary to carry out the mission of the school district in situations of emergency
- B. The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties, and responsibilities of the Board, the adoption of policies, rules, regulations, and practices in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith shall be limited by the terms of this Agreement and then only to the extent such specific and express terms hereof are in conformance with the Constitution and laws of New Jersey and of the United States.
- C. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict the Board of its rights, responsibilities, and authority under N.J.S.A. Title 18A, School Laws of New Jersey, or any other national, state, county, district, or local laws or regulations as they pertain to education.

ARTICLE 7

ADVISORY CALENDAR COMMITTEE

A representative shall be named by the Association's executive board to serve on the Advisory Calendar Committee. As a member of the Calendar Committee, this representative shall participate in the deliberation of the committee and present the suggestions of the Association on calendar items.

In determining the calendar, attention shall be given to legal and religious holidays, conventions, and parent conference days. The prime concern is to be the welfare of the pupils and the educational program.

The authority for establishing, adopting and approving deviation from the proposed calendar is vested in the Board of Education. The Association shall be notified of any change.

ARTICLE 8

HOURS AND WORK DAY

A. <u>Teachers' Hours and Work Day</u>

- 1. Teachers shall indicate their presence for duty by placing a check mark in the appropriate arrival column and, if leaving early with administrative approval, in the departure column of a faculty roster.
- 2. It is the responsibility of each individual teacher, as well as the Board, to provide the highest quality educational program practicable for every boy and girl in the school district. This includes:
 - a. Careful daily preparation.
 - b. Reasonable participation in activities of the school such as:
 - 1) Open House.
 - 2) P.T.A. Meetings.
 - 3) Public performances of children in plays, concerts, athletic activities, or other extra-curricular activities.
- 3. All teachers shall be entitled to a duty free lunch period of forty minutes. On days when the school day has been restructured, the elementary lunch period shall be at least 30 minutes.
- 4. Professionally-related duties are covered by the contract salary and include:
 - a. Meetings under 5 below.
 - b. Student conferences and extra help.
 - c. Consultation with pupils.
 - d. Student club activities held during the regular workday.
 - e. Parental conferences held during the regular workday.
- 5. a. Teachers may be required to remain after the end of the regular workday for the purpose of attending general staff, school faculty, departmental and committee meetings, or other professional meetings with no more than three (3) in any one month. Such meetings shall begin no later than fifteen (15) minutes after the student dismissal time and shall run for no more than forty-five (45) minutes. However, in the case of individual committee or study meetings, if the time limits exceed the forty-five (45) minutes, the limit shall be as mutually agreed upon by the participants.

Meetings which take place after the regular in-school workday and which require attendance shall not be called on Fridays or on any days immediately preceding any holiday except in the event of an emergency.

b. Notice of the meetings in a. above shall be given to affected employees one (1) week before the meeting.

Three (3) meetings under a. may be held without such notice in cases of emergency.

- c. Teachers may be required to attend three (3) evening meetings per year. Individual teacher attendance shall not exceed two and one-quarter (2-1/4) hours in length for each meeting. In no event shall teachers be required to attend both afternoon and evening conferences on the same day.
- d. Notice of the required meetings in c. above shall be made to affected employees by September 15 each year.
- e. The total number of required meetings under a. and c. above shall not exceed twenty-eight (28) in each school year.
- f. The provisions in a. through e. above are in addition to those contained in Article 8,A.2. and 6.
- 6. The notice of an agenda for any meeting, shall, insofar as is practicable, be given to the teachers involved at least two (2) days prior to the meeting. Teachers shall have the opportunity to suggest items for the agenda.
- 7. Teacher participation in overnight or weekend trips shall be voluntary. Field trips during the school day shall, as is feasible, be planned to terminate at school within the scope of the school day. On trips on which students are given time off the following day, chaperones shall have their time adjusted too and report in fifteen (15) minutes earlier than the students.
- 8. It is recognized by the parties that the principle of the normal work week cannot be interpreted literally. Nothing contained herein prohibits or limits the right of the Administration/Superintendent from assigning the extra duties normally associated with the teaching profession, and consistent with this Agreement.
- 9. The Board may assign up to three (3) teachers per year in each building to work on such projects as the review of curriculum and instructional materials during their duty period.
- 10. a. Full-time classroom teachers shall receive preparation time of forty (40) minutes per day. At the high school, pupil contact time will not exceed 280 minutes, if some type of Block Scheduling is implemented.
 - b. Special teachers shall receive a minimum of two (2) twenty (20) minute consecutive blocks of time each day.

Anything less than twenty (20) minutes shall not qualify as preparation time.

11. The school day for which teacher attendance can be required shall be no more than 7 1/4 hours, except that in the elementary and middle schools the school day shall be as per present practice.

Ocean Road	 6 hours 55 minutes
Nellie Bennett	 6 hours 55 minutes
Memorial	 7 hours 11 minutes
High School	 7 hours 15 minutes

Pupil contact time – elementary level – 5 hours 35 minutes

Pupil contact time excludes morning and afternoon duty. Pupil contact time does not apply to special events, such as field days, delayed openings, half day, or field trips. On student shortened days, teachers are required to be in attendance until the normal student dismissal time.

- 12. On Fridays or days preceding holidays, the teacher's day shall end at the close of the pupil's day; however, the teacher's day for teachers responsible for bus duty shall not end until students have boarded their buses.
- 13. <u>Summer Work Hours Counselors and Child Study</u>
 - a. All district guidance counselors shall work two days immediately prior to the opening date of the school year and three days immediately following the last workday of the employees' school calendar. The pay rate for each of these added days shall be calculated by dividing the counselor's annual salary on the teachers' guide by the length of the teachers' work year.
 - b. The Board of Education shall annually determine its needs for counseling work during the summer period and shall post its needs. The rate of pay for each counselor's summer workday shall be calculated by dividing the counselor's annual salary on the teachers' guide for the school year by the length of the teachers' work year and multiplied by 5/7ths representing that work day shall be five hours.
 - c. <u>Child Study Team</u>

Newly hired child study team members will be employed as eleven-month employees and be paid at the rate of 110%. Employees hired before 7/1/99 will have the option of selecting eleven-month contracts.

B. <u>Office Personnel</u>

- 1. All employees will work eight (8) hours per day including one (1) hour for lunch on days when school is in session.
- 2. Secretaries' summer workday will be six hours plus one-half hour for lunch. During the summer all offices must be covered until 3:00 p. m. Each school and/or office will develop summer workday schedules for coverage.

3. Time schedule will be at the discretion of immediate administrative supervisor. Changes to an employee's working hours shall be by mutual agreement whenever possible. Beginning and ending time will be at the discretion of the Board. Compensatory time to be earned at the discretion of the Board.

The immediate supervisor will have authority to determine and schedule a fifteen (15) minute coffee break and a one (1) hour lunch.

4. At the discretion of the immediate administrator, secretaries shall be called in on snow days as necessary as long as the administrator is present.

C. <u>Overtime for Secretaries</u>

1. <u>Definition</u>

Defined as any time spent at regular duties or other assigned duties, consistent with this Agreement, either before/after regular daily work hours; or any day other than provided in the regular work year.

- a. All overtime spent must be voluntary and mutually agreed to by the employee and immediate superior with exceptions listed below.
- b. All overtime will be rounded to the nearest quarter hour at the end of each pay period. This will be remunerated at the rate of one and one-half (1-1/2) times the hourly salary.
- c. All overtime remuneration shall be at the proper rate and consistent with the Fair Labor Standard Act USCA 29:201.
- 2. Each building will be responsible for taking care of its own overtime needs whenever possible.
 - a. Overtime assignments will be posted in advance whenever possible.
 - b. Overtime assignment will be made from a rotating list. Any employee who refuses an overtime assignment will be dropped to the bottom of the list.
- 3. All overtime shall be voluntary; however, in the absence of volunteers, the last senior employee in the building affected will perform the overtime, or dependent upon the skill for the task, it may be assigned by the administration to another employee according to seniority.
- 4. All overtime will be tabulated and paid monthly.
- 5. The Board reserves the right in absence of volunteers to assign overtime, least senior person preference depending upon the task.

D. <u>Vacations – Secretaries and Bus Maintainer</u>

1. The vacation entitlement for secretaries and bus maintainer shall be:

a.	After one year	five days (pro rata for less than one year)
b.	2 - 4 years	ten days
c.	5 - 9 years	twelve days
d.	10 - 13 years	fifteen days
e.	14 + years	twenty days

2. Vacation eligibility shall be determined at the anniversary date of employment and be credited as of July 1st.

Vacation times shall be scheduled to coordinate with the work schedule and shall be subject to the approval of the immediate administrative supervisor. Such approval shall not be arbitrarily withheld.

Seniority shall apply in the selection of vacation days.

Any holiday recognized by the Board as a legal holiday falling within a vacation period shall not be lost but shall be in addition to the regular scheduled vacation.

- 3. Vacation of all personnel changing from ten (10) months to twelve (12) months shall be determined by crediting ten (10) month service on the basis of three (3) months of said service being equivalent to two (2) months' service. Article 8, Section D., Paragraph 1. of the contract (e.g. first year twelve (12) month position--five (5) days or pro rata amount).
- 4. Employees leaving during the school year will receive pro-rated vacation time based on days worked in the year.
- E. <u>Paraprofessionals</u>

The practice in effect on September 10, 1993 concerning lunch periods in each building shall be maintained.

- F. Bus Drivers Work Day and Runs
 - 1. The work week for a full-time bus driver will consist of a thirty-one (31) hour work week in a twelve (12) hour window. Packages may be a combination of assigned regular daily runs or flex assignment runs that include home-to-school runs, shuttle runs or field trip or athletic runs which may be up to eight (8) hours per day or forty (40) hours per week. It may also include other runs that are not able to be covered by a driver who is absent; dispatch or clerical work within the transportation office; or emergency assignment as a bus aide. The twelve (12) hour window will begin at the start of required pre-trip inspections. The normal work week will be from Monday to Friday. One position will include a Saturday and five weekdays. Part-time packages will also be within a twelve (12) hour window.

- 2. Any driver working outside their twelve (12) hour contracted window will be paid their regular rate of pay up to forty (40) hours physically worked. Any driver employed before July 1, 2008 who works outside their twelve (12) hour contracted window will receive their regular hourly rate of pay up to forty (40) hours physically worked per week or \$17.48 (2008-2009), \$18.21 (2009-2010), or \$18.98 (2010-2011), whichever is greater. Work beyond forty (40) hours physically worked will be paid at the rate of time-and-one-half. Sunday and holiday pay will be at the rate of time-and-one-half.
- 3. All bus drivers will work 180 calendar days plus one day for inservice. Any contract that extends beyond 181 will be vouchered at the full daily rate of pay.
- 4. When schools are closed because of inclement weather, bus drivers shall not be expected to report to work. This does not preclude vocational runs, parochial or special receiving districts, or athletic events if held.
- 5. Any flexible work assigned or picked by the driver that is not a regularly scheduled home-to-school shuttle run that is cancelled within 48 hours of the trip will result in the driver receiving one hour credit toward their required hours.
- 6. All required hours for flex drivers are picked on a rotating basis by seniority.
- 7. All scheduled runs should be posted and picked a minimum of two school days preceding each month.
- 8. All runs not previously posted shall be immediately posted and on a continued rotating schedule within each month.
- 9. When possible all schedules for next day need to be finalized by 4:00 p.m. on the previous day.
- 10. No driver can exceed their required 31 hours or packaged hours until all contracted drivers have fulfilled their required hours per the package chosen.
- 11. The board for all unallocated hours will be posted in the drivers' break room and updated on a daily basis, whenever possible, to reflect real time changes in the work schedule of the drivers. All drivers should be able to check this board at any time and know their daily work schedule and total unallocated hours.
- 12. No driver will owe time or be docked in pay if, through no fault of their own, their contractual required hours cannot be fulfilled. If work is available which the driver refuses and they do not meet their required hours, the driver will be docked for those hours which were refused.
- 13. If any full-time driver loses a permanently assigned home-to-school run from their package, they will be able to pick from available flex work (trips, shuttles,

etc.) on a monthly basis or pick permanently assigned runs to drivers on an extended approved medical leave or family leave (beyond 15 consecutive work days). When the driver who lost their permanently assigned run returns from an extended leave, they may be reassigned a different run or any other flex work within the time and days assigned to the package chosen.

- 14. The district shall designate packages of runs for selection by drivers. Prior to the end of the third week of August, full-time drivers from the previous school year will select a package in order of seniority. When all previous year's full-time drivers have selected their packages, previous year part-time drivers shall make their selections in order of seniority.
- 15. Copies of each route shall be available to each driver before the selection of runs. If a run is eliminated from a full-time driver's package after the selection in No. 14 above, the District shall replace the run(s) on or before the next November 1st or February 12, whichever first occurs after the run(s) is eliminated. It is acknowledged that such a replacement will probably reduce the assigned runs for part-time drivers. If there are no part-time drivers or if the only possible replacement runs are performed by a full-time driver, then the reduction shall be made in the assigned runs of a full-time driver.
- 16. RE-PICK. As long as thee is no impact on bus passes issued to students, should a package become available for any reason prior to August 15th, the option of a repick will be discussed. If a re-pick is granted, it will be available to those drivers on a seniority basis from the package in question on down.
- G. <u>Bus Drivers -- Extra Work</u>
 - 1. Extra work will be any work outside the twelve (12) hour contracted window.
 - 2. Saturdays, Sundays and holidays and any time schools are closed, based on calendars, will be considered extra work days, except the package that has Saturday as a regular work day. In the event that regular drivers are not available for extra work, the Board reserves the right to assign drivers in reverse order of seniority on a rotating basis. The assignment must first be attempted to be made to all drivers who choose a package that covers the day in which the extra work run has not been covered. The Board may assign extra work under this definition to part-time or substitute employees or private contractors.
 - 3. A minimum of three hours pay regardless of actual hours spent for Saturday, Sunday and holiday call-outs shall be in effect for the length of the contract. Sunday and holiday pay rates shall be the greater of Year 1, \$22.05/hour, Year 2 \$22.98/hour, Year 3 \$23.95/hour or 1.5 times their regular rate if physically worked more than 40 hours per week.

- 4. The bus mechanic may be required to wear a beeper on weekends. Should she/he be called back to work for maintenance purposes, she/he shall be reimbursed at one and one-half (1 ¹/₂) times the hourly rate which she/he would receive for a normal workday. A guarantee of two hours will be paid for each call back.
- 5. Payment for overtime will be made on the 15th of the month for overtime worked from the 16th to the last day of the prior month and shall be paid on the last day of the month for overtime worked from 1st to the 15th of the current month.

H. <u>Clothing Allowance</u>

The bus mechanic and the assistant mechanic will be provided a clothing allowance in the amount of six hundred dollars (\$600.00) and three hundred dollars (\$300.00) respectively. All clothing must be work-related items. Upon submission of receipts, the Board will reimburse up to the amount specified.

ARTICLE 9

NON-TEACHING DUTIES

- A. The Board and the Association acknowledge that a teacher's primary responsibility is the education of the children in his/her care.
 - 1. Assignment of teachers for non-teaching duties shall be on a reasonable basis.
 - 2. Although teachers may be required to collect and transmit money to be used for educational purposes, they will not be held responsible for the loss of any money collected where the proper procedure has been followed.
 - 3. Teachers shall not use their own vehicles to drive pupils to activities which take place away from the school building. Teachers may use school-owned vehicles voluntarily, with the advance approval of the principal. In such event, the teacher will be covered by appropriate Board of Education liability insurance. A copy of such liability insurance shall be filed with the Point Pleasant Education Association.

ARTICLE 10

EMPLOYMENT

A. <u>Teacher Employment</u>

1. As provided by New Jersey Statutes, Title 18A:29-9: "Whenever a person shall hereafter accept office, position or employment as a teacher in any school district of this state, his initial place on the salary schedule shall be at such point as may be agreed upon by the teacher and the employing board of education."

- 2. Credit for military services shall be as determined by N.J.S.A. Title 18A:29-11.
- 3. The withholding of increments for inefficiency or other good cause shall be as provided in the New Jersey Statutes, Title 18A:29-14, and decisions of the Commissioner and/or courts of New Jersey interpreting the said statutes.
- 4. In accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. Title 18A:30-3.2, the Board of Education shall grant credit not to exceed thirty (30) days for accumulative sick leave days from another school district in New Jersey upon application not later than the end of the first year of employment except that no credit shall be given if the new employee has received payment for those days from the former district.
- 5. At the discretion of the Superintendent, a doctor's certificate may be required to substantiate absence due to illness.
- 6. Notification of all contracts shall be given by May 15 to tenured teachers and by May 15 to non-tenured teachers.
- 7. Teaching staff members separating from the district must give sixty days notice.

Nothing in this section shall be construed to impair the right of the Board of Education to hire per diem substitutes nor shall this section be construed to either enhance or diminish the accrual of tenure rights, if any, of short-term temporary substitutes.

- B. 1. a. After completion of ninety days of consecutive employment, no support staff employee shall be subject to a reduction in salary or hourly rate of pay except for inefficiency, incapacity, conduct unbecoming a support staff employee, or other just cause. Bus drivers are covered by separate language in E. below.
 - b. During the probationary period set for the support staff employees in a. above, support staff employees shall not be covered by Article 21, A.4. or by Article 27.
 - 2. The Board may withhold increments from employees as part of a progressive discipline procedure subject to the grievance procedure.
 - 3. Progressive discipline shall be defined as:
 - a. Verbal warnings.
 - b. Reprimand--written or verbal.
 - c. Written notification.
 - d. Fines.
 - e. Suspensions.
 - f. Discharge.
 - 4. It is understood that all actions taken by any agent of the Board of Education shall be in writing and recourse of such actions shall be subject to the provisions of the grievance procedure herein.

- 5. It is understood that in a serious case of misconduct, the necessary order of the above paragraph 3. may be waived and charges brought directly to the Board. In either case, all employees shall be notified to appear before the Board or any committee of the Board on any matter which could adversely affect the continuation of the member's employment. Each member shall be entitled to have representatives of the Association present to advise him/her and shall receive written notice of reasons for such meetings.
- 6. Following a written notice of such reasons, a hearing will be held before the Board and determination made by the Board finding that such cause does, in fact, exist and is sufficient for such reduction in salary or dismissal. Should the employee not be satisfied by the determination of the Board, at his/her request, the matter shall be subject to the grievance procedure and arbitration in the same manner and to the same extent as is provided for arbitration of grievances by the Agreement.
- 7. Support staff members separating from the district must give thirty days notice.
- C. <u>Employment Security</u>
 - 1. Subject to budgetary limitations and programmatic and enrollment changes, the District shall notify paraprofessionals by July 1, if they are to be reemployed the following year.
 - 2. Paraprofessionals whose employment is not renewed shall, upon written request, be given the reasons therefor.
 - 3. A paraprofessional whose specific position has been abolished will have the right of recall should the specific position be reestablished.
- D. <u>Bus Drivers Dismissal and Disciplinary</u>
 - 1. No bus driver shall be discharged or suspended except for just cause.
 - 2. Bus drivers will serve a 10-month probationary period for the first year if active employment. Any driver may be dismissed during the probationary period without prior warning. Each bus driver shall receive a written evaluation from his/her immediate supervisor before the end date of their initial first year contract. The evaluation shall indicate whether they will be recommended for renewal for the next school year.
 - 3. For any action of a bus driver that does not call for immediate dismissal or suspension, the following shall apply:
 - a. <u>First offense:</u> Verbal warning by the supervisor.
 - b. <u>Second offense:</u> Written warning by the supervisor.
 - c. <u>Third offense:</u> Three days suspension without pay, copy of suspension notification to the Association.

- d. Fourth offense: Dismissal.
- e. One (1) year of good behavior will remove second offense written warning. Two (2) years of good behavior will remove a third offense written warning.
- f. A driver found guilty of a moving or inspection violation as a first offense, will be placed on level 3.a. but with written warning by supervisor held in records.
- g. A driver found guilty of a moving or inspection violation, as a second offense will be placed on Level 3. b. Copy to the Association and Defensive Driver courses will be required.
- E. <u>Bus Drivers Employment Procedures</u>
 - 1. Each bus driver shall be placed on his proper step of the salary schedule as of the beginning of the school year. Any bus driver employed during any part of the school year shall be paid in a pro-rated proportion on the salary guide, as per the district's practice.
 - 2. Bus drivers shall be notified of their contractual status for the ensuing year no later than August 15. Salary determination shall be made after the contracted runs are chosen. Run and estimated hours as affecting salary shall be presented at same time. Final adjustment shall be made based on actual time experienced, where nine runs are not assigned.
 - 3. At no time shall the Board or any agent thereof assign or direct any bus driver covered by this contract to any other duties outside of the duties appropriate to their position and consistent with their general job description.
 - 4. Driver training shall be conducted by unit drivers and be paid in accordance with contract provisions and may be assigned as part of the required hours. Those drivers who have driver training experience will receive priority over other unit members and are not bound by seniority.
- F. <u>Bus Drivers Seniority and Job Security</u>
 - 1. Bus drivers shall not be reduced in seniority without just cause.
 - 2. Any bus driver reduced in seniority, suspended or terminated in position, regardless of compensation, may request and receive from the Superintendent or his/her designee reasons for such reduction not later than fifteen (15) working days following receipt of a request. Requests shall be made within fifteen (15) working days of either the effective date of reduction in rank or job classification or of the date on which the bus driver was formally notified.
 - 3. School district seniority is defined as service by appointed bus drivers within this classification covered by this Agreement. An appointed bus driver shall lose all accumulated school district seniority only if he/she:

- a. Resigns or is discharged for cause, irrespective of whether he/she is subsequently rehired by the school district;
- b. Or as specified by Article 10, E.
- 4. Any anticipated or planned reduction in force shall not be implemented or take effect without prior notice to the Association. Following the notice, a meeting between the Board and the Association shall occur at least twenty-one (21) days prior to the effective date of such anticipated or planned reduction in force.
- 5. In the event that within one (1) year from the date of his/her lay-off, a vacancy occurs in the position of his/her last appointment in the department from which he/she was laid-off, a laid-off bus driver shall be entitled to recall thereto in the order of his/her department seniority.
- 6. Notice of recall to work shall be addressed to the bus driver's last address appearing on the records of the school district by certified mail, return receipt requested. Within two (2) weeks from receipt of such notice of recall, the bus driver shall notify the director of the department involved, in writing, whether or not he/she desires to return to the work involved in the recall. If he/she fails to reply or if he/she indicates that he/she does not desire to return to such work, he/she shall forfeit all of his/her seniority and all rights to recall. If he/she indicates that he/she desires to return to the work involved in the recall notice, then he/she shall report for such work within twenty-one (21) days from the date he/she receives the recall notice or within such period of time as is set forth in a written extension of time signed by the Superintendent or his/her designee. In the event he/she shall fail to so report to work, he/she shall forfeit all of his/her seniority and all rights to recall.
- 7. Seniority shall not be accumulated during the period of lay-off.
- 8. In the event of any planned or anticipated reduction in the number of drivers of this unit, it shall be understood that the drivers of this unit shall have seniority over the other sub-contracting agent currently under contract with the Board.
- 9. If a bus driver has five years of service in the district and the Board reduces his/her position from full-time to part-time, the driver will continue to receive the same benefits as full-time drivers.

SALARIES

- A. Employees employed on a ten (10) month basis shall be paid in twenty (20) equal semimonthly installments.
 - 1. The Board will explore options of paying teachers over twelve months.

- B. Employees may individually elect to have a portion of their monthly salary deducted from their pay under rules and regulations mandated by the state.
- C. When a pay day falls on or during a school holiday, vacation or weekend, employees shall receive their pay checks on the last previous working day.
- D. Final checks shall be issued on the last working day in June.
- E. The salary schedules effective during the term of this Agreement shall be affixed hereto and made a part hereof in Appendixes A, B, C, D, E, F, G and H.
- F. Employees shall receive an accounting of accumulative sick leave prior to the end of the school year.
- G. Ten (10) month employees who were in a pay status in any public school district for ninety-two (92) days in the previous year are eligible to receive an increment, and twelve (12) month employees, one hundred thirty-five (135) days.
- H. In the event that there is a salary deduction, it shall be upon the anticipated number of workdays as described in Article 31, Work Year.
- I. 1. Coaches shall receive half of the applicable Appendix B payment according to the following schedule:

Fall activity -	October 15
Winter activity-	January 15
Spring activity-	April 15

- 2. Coaches shall receive half of the applicable Appendix B payment on the pay date immediately following the season if the terms of 3. below have been met.
- 3. Coaches shall:
 - a. inform the Athletic Director of any equipment and/or uniforms in the possession of students.
 - b. provide to the Athletic Director a list of students still holding said equipment/uniforms.
 - c. inform the Athletic Director verbally of his/her efforts to gain return of said equipment/uniforms.
- 4. Teachers on Appendix D. shall be paid on the regular pay date immediately following the last performance.
- 5. Checks shall be dispensed with the regular pay envelopes.
- J. Teaching paraprofessionals' salaries will be paid in twenty (20) equal semi-monthly installments. Instructional/clerical paraprofessionals' salaries will be based on a 184 day work year. Supervisory paraprofessionals' salaries will be based on a 170 day work year.

TEACHER ASSIGNMENT

- A. Assignment of teachers shall be made only after every effort has been made to meet the reasonable requests and desires of any teacher concerned. Teachers other than newly-appointed and substitute teachers will be notified in writing, by the end of the school year, of the school to which they will be assigned, the classes or subjects they will teach, and special or unusual classes they will have. It is recognized that certain shifts in enrollment may necessitate changes subsequent to such notification but every effort will be made to keep such changes to a minimum. When such changes must be made subsequent to such notification, a conference between the teacher and appropriate administrator must be held within five (5) days. If, however, the assignment change takes place during the summer, said teacher shall be notified by phone, if possible, otherwise by mail and a meeting, if requested by the teacher, shall be scheduled within ten (10) days.
- B. If a teacher is required to cover more than two (2) class periods at the request of the Administration, he/she shall be compensated at the rate of \$13.00 per class instruction period.
- C. High school teachers shall be assigned either class periods one (1) through eight (8) or class periods two (2) through nine (9), and assigned homeroom associated with these periods except as individually teachers may volunteer otherwise. Teachers in the high school may volunteer to teach a zero period through seventh period schedule.
- D. The number of teachers in the high school who are assigned to six (6) classes shall be limited to seventeen (17). In no case shall any teacher assigned to six (6) classes be required to teach more than three (3) preparations (including different tracks) except as established by practice in the 1981-82 school year. In the case where the above cannot be implemented, volunteers may be used and in the event of a lack of volunteers, the assignments shall be made subject to review by the Association and approval by the Board of Education. All high school teachers teaching 6 (six) periods will be paid a stipend of \$1,000 for a semester or \$2,000 for the full year.
- E. Teachers assigned to an Advanced Placement Course will not have a duty period.

ARTICLE 13

TRANSFER

- A. <u>Teachers</u>
 - 1. Involuntary Transfer and Change of Assignment

During the school year changes in grade assignment in the elementary schools, changes in subject assignment in the secondary grades, and transfer between schools may be necessary. While the right to assign and transfer the teacher is the sole right of the Board, the Board will not normally assign or transfer a teacher

without written notice which shall be given to the teacher within fifteen (15) calendar days in advance of such action. A teacher shall have the opportunity to discuss his/her transfer with the appropriate principals of the school(s).

2. Voluntary Transfer and Change of Assignment

Teachers interested in a change of teaching assignment shall notify the Superintendent's office no later than March 15th of each year of the specific transfer desired. This application must be renewed annually. If a teacher is being considered favorably for a transfer which he/she has requested, he/she shall be so informed in writing at least fifteen (15) calendar days in advance of such transfer. The teacher who does not desire to be considered for this specific transfer shall so notify the Administration.

- B. Transfers and reassignments Support Personnel
 - 1. Employees who desire to transfer to another building may file a written statement of such desire with the Superintendent. Such statement shall include the school or schools to which he/she desires to be transferred, in order of preference. Such request for transfers and reassignments for the following year shall be submitted no later than January 1.
 - 2. As soon as they are known, the Superintendent shall post vacancies.

ARTICLE 14

PROMOTIONS

A. <u>Promotions</u>

- 1. A teacher wishing to be considered for promotion shall file a letter of intent on March 1 of each year stating the type of certification that person holds, and include a photocopy of the certificate held. This application shall be renewed annually.
- 2. a. When a vacancy occurs, or a position is created, each teacher (paragraph 1. above) holding the appropriate certification shall be notified in writing at the time of general notification of the vacancy to the media, but no later than ten (10) calendar days prior to filling the vacancy. The teacher shall then in writing, within five (5) calendar days after receipt of notification apply for the position if he/she desires such position. If the teacher applies for a position, he/she shall be granted an interview with the appropriate committee of the Board before the position is filled unless the teacher applicant has been so interviewed during the same school year.
 - b. When a teacher has notified the Board in writing that he/she may be interested in a vacancy or new position and 1) when the teacher holds required certification; and, 2) the vacancy or new position occurs between the last teacher work day and the first teacher work day (the summer), the Board shall mail a copy of the notice at least ten (10) days before the filing deadline.

- 3. When a vacancy of a promotional nature occurs which requires only a standard teacher certificate, a notice shall be posted in each building for five (5) school days. Any teacher interested shall apply and submit a resume listing such teacher's qualifications. Any such applicant shall be interviewed by the Superintendent.
- 4. When a non-certificated promotional vacancy occurs, a notice shall be posted in each building for five (5) work days. Any employee interested shall apply and submit such information as he or she deems relevant to the application.

B. <u>Other Instructional Opportunities</u>

- 1. All openings for positions in the adult school, summer school, home teaching, federal projects, and other programs which may occur during the school year shall be publicized by the Superintendent in each building for a period of five (5) days.
- 2. a. Additionally, notices shall be posted in each building for five (5) school days of any vacancies which occur in any position in the district including those that are instructional, extra-curricular, or promotional in nature.
 - b. Where a teacher has notified the Board in writing that he/she may be interested in an assignment under a. above, and when the vacancy occurs between the last teacher work day and the first teacher work day (the summer), the Board shall mail a copy of the notice at least ten (10) days before the filing deadline.

ARTICLE 15

EVALUATION

- A. <u>Teacher Evaluation</u>
 - 1. By September 15, each staff member will be supplied with a copy of the evaluative process and criteria.
 - 2. Formal observations will be scheduled at the discretion of the evaluator with or without prior knowledge of the staff member. However, supplementary observations may be requested by the staff member/evaluator for a particular date and time or for a special lesson. Granting of observations will be at the discretion of the evaluator. No observation shall be performed clandestinely.
 - 3. Formal observation visits shall be followed within ten (10) school days by a conference at which time the observation report will be discussed. The written evaluation will result from this conference within five (5) school days.
 - 4. All written evaluation reports will be signed within five (5) school days after received by staff member by both the evaluator and the staff member. However, the signature of the staff member simply indicates acknowledgment of the report, not necessarily agreement with the contents of the report. No written evaluation reports shall be placed into a staff member's file until reviewed by the staff member.

- 5. The staff member shall have the right to submit his/her written rebuttal of such evaluation within five (5) school days following receipt of the copy, and such rebuttal shall be attached to each party's copy of the evaluation report. The staff member shall provide the number of copies needed.
- 6. Non-tenured staff members shall be evaluated at least three (3) times each year and tenured staff members shall be evaluated at least one (1) time each year. Observations shall be conducted for a minimum of one (1) class period in the high school and in the middle school and for one (1) complete subject lesson in the elementary schools, including grade six.
- 7. An annual written performance report shall be prepared for each staff member. This report shall include but not be limited to the elements outlined in NJAC 6:3-1.21(E).
 - a. The evaluator(s) shall hold an annual summary conference with the staff member before the written performance report is filed. The conference shall include but is not limited to the items listed in NJAC 6:3-1.21(E).
 - b. The annual written performance report and the summary conference shall be signed within five (5) working days of the interview by the evaluator(s) and staff member. The signature of the staff member simply indicates acknowledgment of the report, not necessarily agreement with the contents.
 - c. The staff member may, within ten (10) school days after signing the report, enter into the record additional performance data which had not been included in the report prepared by the evaluator. Pertinent data shall be collected by the evaluator from the appropriate sources before the annual summary conference. In the event of discrepancy in the data, either the evaluator or the staff member may request additional supervisory personnel to be present.

B. Evaluation: All Support Staff Members, Except Bus Drivers

The work of support staff members will be evaluated, in writing, not less than once in each work year. The member will sign and return one copy of the evaluation report. Signature indicates that the report has been received and does not necessarily mean agreement with the contents.

C. <u>Evaluation: Bus Drivers</u>

- 1. The Board recognizes the importance of implementing a program of bus driver evaluations for the purpose of promoting individual job performance and improving services to students.
- 2. The goals of the Board's evaluation plan for bus drivers are to improve and reinforce the skills, attitudes and abilities which enable a bus driver to be effective in achieving assigned job goals and to identify and remediate weaknesses which prevent a bus driver from achieving the goals of assigned duties.

- 3. A bus driver shall have the right to see his/her evaluation reports and shall have the right to copy such reports at his/her own expense.
- 4. If derogatory materials or reports are to be retained for other than investigation, the driver shall be shown the reports or materials and given the opportunity to file a written answer to such material. This answer will be placed along with the derogatory material or reports in the driver's file.
- 5. There shall be a schedule of evaluations providing at least one a year.
- 6. Every evaluation shall result in a conference between the driver and his/her evaluator and shall be signed by both parties.
- 7. Drivers shall be evaluated by the Supervisor of Transportation and Food Services or the School Business Administrator.
- 8. A joint committee, consisting of an equal number of Association members and members of the administrative staff, shall be formed to investigate and prepare an evaluation criteria covering the bus drivers of the school district.
- 9. Evaluations are not subject to grievance procedure.

FACILITIES

Where practical and possible each school will have the following facilities:

- A. Space in each classroom in which each permanent based teacher may store instructional materials and supplies.
- B. A combination faculty work area-lounge. Teachers shall exercise reasonable care in maintaining the appearance and cleanliness of said lounge.
- C. A serviceable desk and chair for the teacher in each classroom.
- D. Adequate off-street parking facilities.
- E. Suitable closet space for each teacher to store coats, overshoes, and personal articles.
- F. Adequate chalkboard space in every instructional classroom.

BUS DRIVERS' EQUIPMENT

- A. All bus drivers shall be provided with the appropriate equipment and be responsible for their care: broom, deicer, squeegee and sponge combination, window cleaner, scrub brush, sponge, soap, waste basket, odor control compound, large plastic bags, ice pack and antiseptic for insect bites.
- B. Handbook for bus drivers will be furnished by the Bus Coordinator to which each and every driver shall refer, review and familiarize themselves at the beginning of their employment and throughout their employment.

ARTICLE 18

EMPLOYEE-ADMINISTRATION ADVISORY COUNCIL

- A. The Association shall select among volunteers in the Association, a maximum of seven (7) members to serve as a Liaison Committee, which will be advisory in nature and purpose, for each school building. In addition the department heads shall be represented at these meetings by two (2) members. The committee shall meet with the principal (or the principal and designated members of his staff) at least once a month for the duration of the school year to review and discuss discipline procedures, local school problems and practices. To the extent possible such meetings shall be held during the school day or in after school hours. The chairman will be chosen by the committee and will send minutes of its meetings to the Superintendent.
- B. The Superintendent shall be an ex-officio member of the council and receive copies of all agendas and minutes. The Superintendent will review the minutes sent to him/her and in his/her discretion, forward them or pertinent portions of them to the Board or an appropriate committee of the Board.
- C. The council shall serve in an advisory capacity and the Board shall seriously consider such recommendations but failure of the Board to place any of its recommendations in effect shall not constitute the basis for a grievance.
- D. Attendance at EAAC meetings is to be limited to members of the committee and the administrative staff. Others may be included upon prior agreement by members of the committee and the administration.

ARTICLE 19

INSTRUCTIONAL COUNCIL

An Instructional Council shall be established in each school building composed of six members, three of whom shall be teachers selected by the Association, and three members of whom shall be appointed by the Board. The Instructional Council shall elect a chairman from its own members.

The Council shall meet at least once each month after school hours, or during non-instructional times, to discuss and study subjects mutually agreed upon relating to the school system.

The Council is empowered to appoint sub-committees composed of volunteers among the staff and administrators to study and report upon any mutually agreed upon subjects.

All reports of the Council or its sub-committees, including their recommendations, shall be submitted in writing to all members of the Council.

Subjects of study by sub-committees shall include but not be limited to:

- 1. Teaching techniques
- 2. Evaluation of teachers
- 3. Development of curriculum
- 4. Evaluation of instructional material.

Upon completion of its study and report on the subjects assigned to it, each sub-committee shall be considered dissolved, and once dissolved no sub-committee shall be re-activated except by mutual consent of the members of the Council.

The Council and its sub-committees serve in an advisory capacity and the Board shall seriously consider such recommendations but the failure of the Board to place any of its recommendations in effect shall not constitute the basis for a grievance.

DISTRICT INSTRUCTIONAL COUNCIL

A District Instructional Council shall be established. It shall consist of four members selected by the Association who shall be current members of individual school instructional council and four members appointed by the Board of Education and two non-voting Board members. The Superintendent of Schools or his representative shall serve as Chairman.

The purpose of such council shall be to coordinate the activities of the individual school instructional council. The District Council shall meet at least once every two months.

An annual report by the council shall be submitted to the Board of Education.

Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict issuance of a majority/minority report.

ARTICLE 20

SICK LEAVE

Absence Due To Personal Illness

A. 1. In conformity with Chapter 142, P.L. 1942. full-time employees shall be allowed ten (10) days sick leave with full pay in any school year. After ten (10) years of service within the Point Pleasant Borough school system, employees shall receive twelve (12) sick days which shall be cumulative. Sick days can be taken as half days or full days.

Twelve (12) month employees shall be allowed twelve (12) days per year beginning in the first year of employment.

- 2. All paraprofessionals and bus drivers shall be eligible to receive ten (10) paid sick days per year. The pay for the sick day shall be for the number of hours ordinarily worked per day. (For example, if an employee works two hours per day at \$5.00 per hour, the sick day pay would be \$10.00). These sick days shall be cumulative based on hours worked.
- B. Sick leave is hereby defined to mean the absence from his or her post of duty because of personal illness or injury, or because he or she has been excluded from school by the school doctor on account of a contagious disease or of being quarantined for such a disease in his or her immediate household.
- C. Days allowed for illness will be accumulative making it possible for unused days of any year to be added to those already accumulated with no limit.
- D. When absence on sick leave exceeds five (5) successive school days, a physician's certificate covering the period of absence shall be filed in the Superintendent's office. A doctor's certificate for absences on individual days may be requested at the discretion of the Superintendent.
- E. A doctor's certificate is required for any absence before or after a holiday period. Failure to submit a doctor's certificate shall result in full loss of pay.
- F. When an employee's absence under the terms of this Article exceeds the annual sick leave and the accumulated sick leave, the employee may request and the Board may grant extended sick leave, on a case-by-case basis, in accordance with the terms of N.J.S.A. 18A:30-6.

ABSENCE DUE TO OTHER CAUSES

- A. The purpose of leaves of absence is to provide time for emergency needs. Leaves of absence to conduct other business or gainful employment and not directly related to the school program are not eligible under these policies.
 - 1. An employee may be allowed a total of ten (10) days' absence in any one year with full pay for death in the immediate family, with no more than five (5) days for any one occurrence. These days shall not be deducted from the accumulative sick leave. Immediate family is defined to include husband, wife, parents, sisters, brothers, sons, daughters, in-laws, grandparents, and grandchildren. These bereavement days must be taken within a seven calendar day period from the day of death. If unusual circumstances warrant, the bereavement days may be taken within a seven day calendar period from the first day of services for the deceased, but in no instance may the five (5) days be other than contiguous.
 - 2. In case of death of a relative of the second degree, absence of one (1) full day may be allowed with full pay. This day shall not be deducted from the accumulative sick leave.

<u>Definition:</u> "Second degree relative" shall be understood to include - aunt, uncle, nephew, niece, and cousin.

- 3. In case of death of a person other than those listed above, the deduction of a substitute's pay will be made upon prior approval of the absence by the Superintendent. (For teachers)
- 4. Bus driver's bereavement days shall be the same as 1, 2, and 3 above.
- 5. a. Leave is provided for three (3) days per school year for personal emergencies or for personal business which cannot be transacted outside of working hours. Notification for such leave shall state that the leave is being taken under the terms of Article 21 and shall be submitted not less than forty-eight (48) hours in advance except in cases of emergency. This provision is not intended to be used to extend vacation or recess periods. Individuals may appeal special circumstances to the Superintendent. Personal leave days not taken in any school year will be converted to sick leave at the end of the year and added to the employee's accumulated sick leave at the beginning of the next school year.
 - b. Leave is provided to bus drivers for three days per school year for bona fide business of personal nature, such as requires the employee's presence during working hours and which cannot be attended to at any other time, provided, however, that the Superintendent approves the leave in advance. Such approved leave shall be without reduction or loss of pay.
 - c. Half personal days cannot be used for emergency purposes and require administrative approval. No more than two half personal days each day will be permitted per school or department.
- 6. A doctor's certificate is required for any absence before or after a holiday period. Failure to submit a doctor's certificate shall result in full loss of pay.
- 7. Leave for military purposes shall be in accordance with the applicable statutes. Compensation during such leave may be the difference between the commissioned officer's pay and the teacher's compensation. Arrangement shall be made whenever possible to have such leave during other than the school year.
- 8. Other leaves of absence with pay may be granted by the Board of Education.
- 9. For the purpose of computing sick days used, only a half day shall be deducted from the accumulated days if the absence is less than three and one-half (3-1/2) hours in duration except in those cases where school is in session for one-half (1/2) day. In those instances, a full day will be charged.

B. Leave of Absence Without Normal Rate of Pay

A leave of absence for a period not exceeding two (2) days, other than that defined in these policies, and receiving prior approval by the Superintendent of Schools, shall be considered leave with full deduction of pay.

CHILD BEARING LEAVE OF ABSENCE

A. <u>Teachers</u>

- 1. A teacher shall notify the Superintendent of Schools as soon as her pregnancy is medically certified.
- 2. Childbearing leave shall be per statutory requirements.
- 3. The Board shall grant extended leaves of absence without pay for child rearing under the following terms:
 - a. <u>Leaves Terminating Within The School Year</u>

Any teacher seeking a leave of absence for child rearing and wishing to return to employment within a school year in which he/she commences his/her leave shall apply to the Board of Education for said leave at any time prior to birth. At the time of application, the teacher shall specify in writing the date on which he/she wishes to commence leave and the date which he/she wishes to return to work after birth.

b. Leaves Terminating Subsequent To The School Year

Any teacher seeking a leave of absence for child rearing and wishing to return to employment from said leave shall apply at any time prior to birth or within thirty (30) calendar days subsequent to birth. At the time of application, the teacher shall specify the date on which he/she wishes to commence leave and the fact that he/she wishes that leave to extend beyond the school year in which that leave commences. The child rearing leave of absence shall be without pay. The teacher may return to employment at the beginning of either of the two school years following the school year in which his/her leave commences. The expiration of all child rearing leaves of absence shall coincide with the beginning of the school year and the teacher shall give the Board written notice of his/her intention to return by the April 1, prior to the beginning of a school year in which he/she wishes to return. Any teacher may terminate his/her leave at any time giving reasonable notice sixty (60) days to the Board of Education provided that the reason or condition for applying for said leave no longer exists.

- 4. a. Leaves of absence of any non-tenured teacher shall not extend beyond the end of the contract school year in which that leave is obtained.
 - b. Child rearing leave time shall not be credited toward salary or in-service increments nor shall the time involved in such child rearing leave be counted toward the fulfillment of the time requirements for acquiring tenure.

- c. Prior to return to teaching from sick leave for medical disability, the teacher shall produce a certificate from his/her physician stating that he/she is physically capable of resuming his/her duties. If the teacher's and Board's physician are in disagreement, that conflict of medical opinion shall be resolved in the following manner. The Board shall request the Ocean County Medical Society to appoint an impartial third physician who shall examine the teacher and these medical opinions shall be conclusive and binding on the issue of medical capacity to continue teaching. The expense of any examination by an impartial third physician under this paragraph shall be shared equally by the teacher and the Board.
- d. The Board and the principal assume no responsibility for reassigning teachers to the same classroom or the same grade.
- e. Tenured teachers legally adopting a pre-school child shall be granted a leave without pay up to a maximum of two years for child rearing purposes.
- f. A teacher on leave under this section may elect to continue the medical insurance program at his/her own expense at the rate paid by the Board for full-time teachers. He/she shall reimburse the Board one (1) month in advance for the duration of his/her leave.

B. <u>Bus Drivers</u>

- 1. A bus driver shall notify the Superintendent of Schools as soon as her pregnancy is medically certified.
 - a. Bus drivers may remain in regular status during those months of pregnancy which occur during the school year for which she has signed a contract for employment, provided, however, that the Board of Education may remove any pregnant bus driver from her duties on any one of the following bases:
 - 1) <u>Performance</u>

Her performance has substantially declined from the time immediately prior to her pregnancy.

2) <u>Physical Incapacity</u>

Her physical condition or capacity is such that her health would be impaired if she were to continue working, and which physical incapacity shall be deemed to exist only if:

a) the pregnant bus driver fails to produce a certification from her physician that she is medically able to continue working, or

- b) the Board's physician and the bus driver's physician agree that she cannot continue working, or
- c) following any difference of medical opinion between the Board's physician and the bus driver's physician, the Board requests expert consultation in which case the Ocean County Medical Society shall appoint an impartial third physician who shall examine the bus driver and whose medical opinion shall be conclusive and binding on the issue of medical capacity to continue working. The expense of any examination by an impartial third physician under this paragraph shall be shared equally by the bus driver and the Board.
- 3) <u>Just Cause</u>

Any other "just cause" as defined in N.J.S.A. Title 18A.

- 2. The Board shall grant extended leaves of absence without pay to pregnant bus drivers under the following terms:
 - a. <u>Leaves Terminating Within the School Year</u>

Any bus driver seeking a leave of absence for pregnancy and wishing to return to employment within a school year in which she commences her leave shall apply to the Board for said leave at any time prior to birth. At the time of application, the bus driver shall specify in writing the date on which she wishes to commence leave and the date which she wishes to return to work after birth.

b. <u>Leaves Terminating Subsequent to the School Year</u>

Any bus driver seeking a leave of absence for pregnancy and wishing to return to employment subsequent to the school year in which they commence their leave shall apply for said leave at any time prior to birth. At the time of application, the bus driver shall specify the date on which she wishes to commence leave and the fact that she wishes that leave to extend beyond the school year in which that leave commences. The maternity leave of absence shall be without pay. The bus driver may return to employment at the beginning of any of the three school years following the school year in which her leave commences. The expiration of all maternity leaves of absence shall coincide with the beginning of the school year and the bus driver shall give the Board written notice of her intention to return by April 1, or no less than four months prior to the beginning of a school year in which she wishes to return.

3. a. Leaves of absence of any bus driver shall not extend beyond the end of the contract school year in which that leave is obtained.

b. Prior to return to work from maternity leave, the bus driver shall produce a certificate from her physician stating that she is physically capable of resuming her duties, provided that if the Board's physician is in disagreement, that conflict of medical opinion shall be resolved in the same manner as is set out in paragraph B.2.c.

C. <u>Secretaries</u>

- 1. A secretary shall notify the Superintendent as soon as her pregnancy is medically certified.
 - a. Secretaries may remain in regular status during those months of pregnancy which occur during the school year for which she has signed a contract for employment, provided, however, that the Board may remove any pregnant secretary from her duties on any of the following bases:
 - (1) <u>Performance</u>

Her performance has substantially declined from the time immediately prior to her pregnancy.

(2) <u>Physical Incapacity</u>

Her physical condition or capacity is such that her health would be impaired if she were to continue working, and which physical incapacity shall be deemed to exist only if:

- (a) The pregnant secretary fails to produce a certification from her physician that she is medically able to continue working, or
- (b) the Board's physician and the secretary's physician agree that she cannot continue working, or
- (c) following any difference of medical opinion between the Board's physician and the secretary's physician, the Board requests expert consultation in which case the Ocean County Medical Society shall appoint an impartial third physician who shall be conclusive and binding on the issue of medical capacity to continue working. The expense of any examination shall be shared equally by the secretary and the Board.
- (3) <u>Just Cause</u>

Any other "just cause" as defined in N.J.S.A. 18A.

2. The Board shall grant extended leaves of absence without pay to pregnant secretaries under the following terms:

- a. Leaves of absence of any non-tenured employee shall not extend beyond the end of the contract year in which that leave is obtained.
- b. Sick leave may be utilized, if accrued, for the four week period before and after childbirth. Extended leave without pay shall be from the period of childbirth or the twenty (20) days thereafter. Leaves commencing prior to January 1 of the contract year, terminate the following September. Leaves commencing after January 1 terminate the following September or the September of the next succeeding school year. Notification of return must be made by the employee by April 1. The employee pays her own hospitalization costs during the period of leave. The employee upon return will be granted the same level, but possibly not the same position upon return. Leave time shall not count toward salary increments or longevity.

Prior to returning from leave for medical disability, the employee shall file with the Board a certificate from her physician stating that she is physically capable of resuming her duties.

ARTICLE 23

EXTENDED LEAVES OF ABSENCES

A leave of absence for good cause may be granted at the discretion of the Board of Education. Such leave will be without pay. The Medical Insurance Program will be continued at the employee's own expense.

ARTICLE 24

SUBSTITUTES FOR TEACHERS

Substitutes For Teachers

The practice of using a regular teacher as a substitute is undesirable and shall not be permitted. This does not prohibit the infrequent assigning of a teacher to a class or duty because of an emergency, the sudden illness of a staff member, the pending arrival of a substitute or other good cause.

There shall be no loss of sick time for any day when a teacher is sent home by the school nurse or administration because of illness, provided classes are covered by a regular teacher where no substitute is needed or in such cases where the department head and/or principal report that the required work for the day has been completed. This does not apply when a teacher is absent for a full day.

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND EDUCATIONAL IMPROVEMENT

A. <u>Tuition Grant Payment Plan</u>

In order to improve instruction and to assist the staff to keep abreast of current methods, procedures, and research, the Board of Education has in effect a reimbursement plan for certain approved credits, as follows: the Board shall reimburse teachers up to a maximum of nine (9) credits per year subject to approval of the Superintendent according to the following system:

- 1. Up to \$170 per credit for courses related to the teacher's assigned field of teaching.
- 2. Up to \$110 per credit for all other courses.

B. <u>Implementation</u>

- 1. All courses need prior approval, and requests for reimbursement under this plan must be submitted in a timely manner as defined in 3.a. below.
- 2. Courses for which there is no tuition charge or which are financed by other than the teacher's personal resources--such as NDEA or other government grants are not eligible for reimbursement.
- 3. a. Teachers interested in reimbursement under this plan must file Form A (Notification of Intent to Enroll in Reimbursement Courses) at least fourteen (14) days prior to enrollment in the course(s). Form A serves as the form which the Superintendent shall use to determine whether to grant prior approval under the terms of this Article.
 - b. In order to be eligible for reimbursement, courses must be at the graduate level and be taken at a duly authorized institution of higher education as defined in N.J.S.A. 18A:3-15.3
 - c. After successful completion of the course(s), the teacher shall file Form B (Request For Reimbursement). Form B shall require submission of a proof of payment for tuition and a transcript showing the grade earned in the course(s).
 - d. If prior approval has been granted and if Form B has been filed, the following reimbursement schedule shall be in effect:
 - (1) <u>For courses taken in the spring and summer</u>--reimbursement on the first teacher work day if the teacher returns to work for the District or is on a Board-approved long-term leave of absence under Article 22 or Article 23. If Form B is filed less than twenty-one (21) days before the first teacher work day, payment shall be made no later than twenty-one (21) days after Form B is filed.

- (2) For courses taken in the fall--reimbursement within twenty-one (21) days of filing of Form B.
- 4. Eligibility under this plan is restricted to teachers with a permanent certificate. Credits required for certification are not eligible for reimbursement.
- 5. <u>Credits eligible under this plan</u>
 - a. cannot be cumulative or transferable from one year to the next,
 - b. are not acceptable for the in-service allotment or longevity payment,
 - c. must be taken within the preceding year, and
 - d. must be in the teacher's teaching field of assigned duties.
- 6. It is recommended that textbooks obtained under the above plan be donated to the library for use of the professional staff.
- 7. <u>Secretaries</u>

The Board of Education shall pay up to \$60 per credit to a maximum of six (6) approved credits per year. This shall include approved courses in the Professional Development Program of the N.J. Association of Educational Secretaries and approved skill courses.

A minimum of one workshop shall be held annually within the district for secretaries during regularly scheduled work hours.

8. <u>Paraprofessionals</u>

Paraprofessionals may take two adult school courses tuition-free for professional development purpose.

C. <u>In-Service Increment</u>

1. The purpose of the in-service increment is to promote the teaching efficiency of the teacher.

After completion of each 4, 8, 12, 16, 20, 24, and 28 years' period of continuous teaching service in the Point Pleasant Borough schools, teachers shall be eligible for a \$200 increment (up to a maximum of \$1,000 or five (5) increments) upon presentation of three (3) graduate credits obtained with the prior approval of the Superintendent of Schools and which are reasonably related to the teachers' duties in Point Pleasant. These credits may be obtained the year prior, during, or the year following the point in time in which eligibility for the in-service increment occurs. Failure to become eligible during this period results in forfeiture of that particular increment. Approved leaves of absence do not interrupt the continuity of eligibility but are not counted as far as meeting the eligibility time. The implementation of the policy to meet unusual or specialized course requirements shall be at the discretion of the Superintendent. Notification of intent to file under this eligibility shall be done by November 1 of each year. Final approval shall be made upon determination of course and program.

If three credits are used for in-service increment, up to six remaining credits can be used for reimbursement under the tuition grant payment with prior approval.

2. Continuing Education Units.

For the duration of this contract, Continuing Education Unit (CEU) credits will be awarded to staff members participating in Board of Education approved courses, workshops, programs conducted in the Point Pleasant Schools after school hours or on days when school is not in session in accordance with the following guidelines.

- a. Fifteen contact hours will be required for each CEU credit.
- b. CEU credits will be treated as approved courses for inservice increments as described in paragraph C. l. of the above. Continuing education units may be accumulated in any year of the four year incremental period to be applied using the method described in paragraph C. l..
- c. A committee consisting of three teachers, appointed by the Association, and three administrators, appointed by the superintendent, shall review proposals for courses, workshops and programs to be offered in the Point Pleasant Schools and recommended for CEU credit. The committee will make appropriate recommendations to the Board of Education through the superintendent.
- d. The Board of Education shall retain the right to accept or reject recommendations submitted by the committee.
- e. Teachers involved in Board approved summer workshops who otherwise might be paid may elect to receive CEU credit in lieu of payment for the work.
- f. CEU certificates shall be awarded to participants who successfully complete courses, workshops, and other programs offered as a part of the district's staff development efforts in the Point Pleasant Schools.
- g. Undergraduate courses may count as CEU's if the superintendent requires or recommends attendance of any individual teacher.
- h. Should the CEU program be discontinued, the Board and the Association will negotiate, on behalf of individual staff members, an equitable compensation for those credits already earned short of the required forty-five hours but which have not yet been applied to the in-service increment process.

- i. Advanced Placement teachers or Advanced Placement teacher designees will receive a \$200.00 in-service increment upon completion of a full week graduate AP preparation course recommended and approved by the superintendent and in accordance with paragraph C. l.
- j. If an individual staff member has already reached the maximum of one thousand dollars (\$1,000.00) or five (5) increments and they are recommended and approved to enroll in an Advanced Placement preparation course, they may earn a sixth increment.
- k. If the university grants graduate credits for advanced placement, and the teacher pays to matriculate, these credits may also be used as graduate credits to be applied toward an MA or MA+30.
- 1. The Athletic Trainer may accrue CEU's for attending seminars, clinics, symposiums, and workshops as approved by the Superintendent who shall distinguish between course work for continued certification units and course work which adds to current skills or as are needed for continuing certification.

D. <u>Professional Program Payments To Secretaries</u>

Secretaries shall be granted a stipend for completing various certificates in the Professional Development Program:

First Certificate	(9 credits)	 \$ 50
Second Certificate	(30 credits)	 100
Third Certificate	(60 credits)	 150

ARTICLE 26

PROTECTION OF TEACHERS

- A. A teacher may use reasonable force as is necessary to protect himself/herself from attack, to protect another person or property, to quell a disturbance threatening physical injury to others, or to obtain possession of weapons or other dangerous objects upon the person or within control of a pupil.
- B. Teachers shall immediately report cases of assault suffered by them in connection with their employment to their principal or other immediate superior.

INSURANCE PROTECTION

Effective July 1, 1999 otherwise eligible new employees hired on or after that date shall be entitled to paid insurance under Article 27 at single enrollment level for three years after initial employment. On the first of the month, which follows the third anniversary of the hiring date, the employee may be enrolled at any enrollment level.

Newly hired, experienced staff members who have three or more years of credited experience, regardless of placement on the guide, are not covered by the above paragraph and shall be entitled to be enrolled at any enrollment level upon the date of initial hire.

- A. 1. The following medical insurance plan is in effect for all employees working 31 hours or more per week on a regular basis:
 - a. Any plan offered by the New Jersey State Health Benefits Plan (SHBP) for School Employees.
 - b. Vision insurance Exams and glasses every two years, \$10.00 co-pay.

Effective July 1, 1999, any full-time (30 hours per week) paraprofessional who has worked as a paraprofessional for the district for at least three years shall be covered by vision insurance.

- c. Extended care facilities
- d. Switches for an employee between health plans must be made in writing on forms provided by the Business Office during open enrollment period.
- 2. Dental plan including orthodontics The dental deductable shall be \$25/\$75.
- 3. Prescription insurance shall be provided through the New Jersey School Employees Health Benefits Plan.
- 4. For the first year of this contract, the Board will pay \$150 per month for twelve (12) months to any employee whose dependent child reaches the age of 23 or 24 in 2008-2009, loses coverage through this school district and cannot receive coverage through another employer. Individuals who turn 25 in the calendar year 2009 shall only be eligible for six months.
- B. 1. The Board shall assume the full cost of the above program for the employee and immediate family, specifically spouse and children, for all eligible, full-time employees with more than three years experience.
 - 2. Employees shall only be eligible for insurances under A. above if they work thirtyone (31) or more hours per week. Paraprofessionals shall only be eligible for single coverage and only under the medical and hospitalization plan in their twenty-first year of service in the district if assigned thirty-one (31) or more hours per week.

Paraprofessionals, upon completing twenty years of service and who worked 30 hours per week prior, shall be offered a 31-hour per week assignment. Paraprofessionals must accept the 31-hour assignment to be eligible for benefits.

- 3. An employee may, however, elect to receive a reimbursement of the cost of the premium of any of the insurance packagaes in lieu of coverage in accordance with the incentive plan set forth in appendix I. One-half the payment shall be made in December and one-half of the payment shall be made in June.
- C. All new bus drivers hired after December 1, 1992, for substitute or part-time position shall not be entitled to be enrolled at Board cost in coverage under A. and B. above.
- D. All paraprofessionals and other unit employees not eligible for Board-paid insurance under A. above, shall be eligible to buy-into this insurance under the following terms:
 - a. must be acceptable to or permitted by the carrier
 - b. must elect to buy in from first opportunity; any gap in coverage election is a waiver of future coverage
 - c. must forward the premium monthly or by payroll deduction (if the result of such a deduction will not be a negative net pay amount).
- E. The parties agree to explore the creation of a Section 125 account as soon after ratification of the 1999-2002 Agreement as possible. (As of the start of this contract, a Section 125 Account has been adopted by the Board of Education).

PERSONAL AND ACADEMIC FREEDOM

- A. The Board of Education shall agree to follow the law with respect to the protection of the individuals and the pursuit of academic freedom by teachers.
- B. The personal life, outside study or other activities undertaken by employees during their non-duty hours are at the discretion of the individual. Such activities should not impair the employee's ability to carry out his/her duties effectively.

ARTICLE 29

DEDUCTION FROM SALARY

A. The Board agrees to deduct from the salaries of its employees dues for the Point Pleasant Education Association, the Ocean County Education Association, the New Jersey Education Association, or the National Education Association, or any one or any combination of such Associations as said employees individually and voluntarily authorize the Board to deduct. Such deductions shall be made in compliance with Chapter 310, rules established by the State Department of Education. Said monies together with records of any corrections shall be transmitted to the treasurer of the Point Pleasant Education Association by the fifteenth of each month following the monthly pay period in which deductions were made. The Association treasurer shall disburse such monies to the appropriate association or associations. Employee authorizations shall be in writing in the form set forth below:

AUTHORIZATION TO DEDUCT ASSOCIATION MEMBERSHIP DUES

NAME______ SOCIAL SECURITY NO._____

SCHOOL BUILDING_____ DISTRICT_____

TO: DISBURSING OFFICER_____BOARD OF EDUCATION I hereby request and authorize the above-name disbursing officer to deduct from my earnings an amount sufficient to provide for the payment of those membership dues as certified by the organizations indicated in equal monthly payments for all or part of the current school year and for succeeding school years. I understand that the disbursing officer will discontinue such deductions only if I file such notice of withdrawal as of the January 1 next succeeding the date on which notice of withdrawal is filed. I hereby waive all right and claim for said authorization, and relieve the governing board and all of its officers from any liability therefore.

I designate the ______ Association to receive dues and distribute according to the organization(s) indicated:

Association

County Education Association

New Jersey Education Association

National Education Association

- Each of the Associations named above shall certify to the Board, in writing, the current Β. rate of its membership dues. Any association which shall change the rate of its membership dues shall give the Board written notice prior to the effective date of such change.
- Additional authorizations for dues deductions may be received after August 1 under rules С. established by the State Department of Education.
- D. The filing of notice of an employee's withdrawal shall be prior to December 1 and become effective to halt deductions as of January 1 next succeeding the date on which notice of withdrawal is filed.
- E. Employees participating in the plan shall file with the Board of Education and the Mon-Oc Teachers Federal Credit Union appropriate authorization of all deductions.

TEACHER EXTRA-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

- A. Extra-curricular personnel shall be compensated as set forth in Appendixes B, C and D, which are attached hereto and made a part of.
- B. Extra-curricular services are all those for which teachers are responsible to the Administration, and are in excess of teaching and professionally related duties.
- C. A list of all extra-curricular positions shall be posted for five (5) school days on the bulletin boards of the faculty rooms in each building so that interested teachers may apply for any position. Any teacher may request to be considered for any coaching or extra-curricular position at any time. All of these requests shall be maintained in the Superintendent's office. This office shall notify those teachers who have filed a request for the particular activity in writing when a vacancy occurs in the summer.
- D. Extra service performed upon an irregular basis and new extra-curricular activities, when approved by the Administration, shall be remunerated and the amount shall be negotiated by the Association prior to teacher participation in the activity.
- E. Notification of contractual status in salary in addition to the basic teaching contracts shall be issued not later than May 30.
- F. Fund raising for student activities shall be as approved by the Board. The advisor shall not be personally responsible for the raising of the funds but shall retain accountability for funds raised.

ARTICLE 31

WORK YEAR

- A. The teacher work year shall be one hundred eighty-four (184) days.
- B. Ten (10) month secretaries shall have a work year beginning September 1 and ending June 30 less all holidays accruing to the teachers.
- C. Twelve (12) month secretaries shall have a work year beginning July 1 and ending June 30 less all holidays accruing teachers.
- D. 1. The school work year for bus drivers shall not exceed 181 days.
 - 2. Non-work days from September through June 30 shall be those days based on the package chosen when schools, including vocational and private schools, serviced by the district's busses are not in session for their students, except for one inservice day per year.

- 3. The bus mechanic will receive fourteen (14) paid holidays during the school year. However after completing seventeen (17) years of service, the bus mechanic will receive fifteen (15) paid holidays.
- E. 1. The work year for Instructional Paraprofessionals shall not exceed 184 days.
 - 2. The work year for Copy Center Paraprofessionals shall not exceed 190 days.
 - 3. The work year for Instructional/Special Education Paraprofessionals/ shall not exceed 184 days.
- F. 1. The work year for Supervisory Paraprofessionals shall not exceed 170 days.
 - 2. The work year for supervisory paraprofessionals assigned as bus aides shall not exceed 180 days.

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- A. If any provision of this Agreement or any application of this Agreement to any employee or group of employees is held to be contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.
- B. Any individual contract between the Board and an individual employee, heretofore or hereafter executed, shall be subject to and consistent with the terms and conditions of the Agreement. If an individual contract contains any language inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement during its duration shall be controlling.
- C. The Board and the Association mutually agree to adhere to the requirements of the laws concerning discrimination.
- D. Whenever any notice is required to be given by either of the parties to this Agreement to the other pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, either party shall do so by telegram or registered letter at the following addresses:
 - 1. If by Association, to the Board at Board of Education Office, Point Pleasant, New Jersey.
 - 2. If by Board, to the Association at Point Pleasant Borough High School, Point Pleasant, New Jersey.
- E. Teachers who are assigned to curriculum work will be paid \$500 for a semester's curriculum and \$1,000 for a year's curriculum, or, at the option of the Board, teachers may be paid at the rate of \$15 per hour for curriculum work.
- F. The Middle School Team Leader stipend shall be \$500 per year.

- G. If the New Jersey Legislature enacts a new minimum teaching salary law during the life of this Agreement which provides funds in excess of what is required to bring teachers to the new minimum, the parties will negotiate the distribution of such funds.
- H. Children of certified staff members may attend Point Pleasant Schools tuition-free.
 - a.) Students already enrolled in the district shall be grandfathered, should the Board and the Association agree to eliminate Section H.
 - b.) The assignment of students to a specific elementary school shall be at the discretion of the Board.
- I. Members of the School Improvement Committee will be reimbursed at the rate of \$15.00 per hour for any additional summer work related to that committee assignment.
- J. The District Professional Development Committee will develop mentoring language in the summer of 2005. (See Mentoring Plan for Quality Instruction August 22, 2005.)

RETIREMENT BENEFITS

A. <u>Medical Benefits</u>

Upon retirement an employee employed in the district may elect to continue membership in the Medical Insurance Program at the group rate at the employee's own expense. Payment for participation in the program shall be made to the Board Secretary one month in advance. The spouse of a deceased and/or retired teacher from the district may continue this participation at his/her own cost.

B. <u>Unused Sick Days - Teachers</u>

It is understood that sick days transferred into this district shall be used first when illness occurs. If any days are left from another district, they may not be used for a retirement benefit.

Upon retirement a teacher shall be compensated for unused sick days accumulated in the district at a rate of .0025 x step #1 of Appendix A, BA column in the retiring year times the number of accumulated unused sick days. He/she may select one of two payment options:

- 1. Receipt of payment immediately upon separation from the system, or
- 2. Receipt of payment no later than January 30 of the following year.

To be eligible for this benefit a teacher must have taught for fifteen years in the district, and must provide no less than sixty-(60) days notice of his/her effective date of resignation for the purposes of retirement.

In order to be eligible for any payment, the employee must have 50 days of accumulated sick leave at the time of retirement. If the threshold is met, the employee shall be paid for those 50 days under the agreed payment scheduled. Days for long term illness for more than 20 consecutive days will not affect the threshold of 50.

Any staff member hired after 7/1/99 maximum compensation will be \$15,000.

C. <u>Unused Sick Days – Secretaries, Bus Drivers and Paraprofessionals</u>

Severance pay shall be granted at the following rates for accumulated sick leave earned for fifteen (15) years in the district, payable upon retirement. Employee must provide no less than sixty days notice of his/her effective date of retirement.

Secretaries:

1^{st} to 70 days 71 st and subsequent days	 \$37 per day \$42 per day
Bus Drivers and Paraprofessionals: 1^{st} to 70th day 71^{st} and subsequent days	 \$22 per day \$27 per day

- 1. Sick leave must be earned in the district.
- 2. Must have fifteen (15) years service in the district as a minimum.
- 3. Intention is a retirement (not vesting, not changing jobs, etc.).
- 4. Does not include any sabbaticals.

If an early retirement should occur prior to fifteen (15) years of service in the district, severance pay shall be granted at the above rates, less twenty (20%) percent per year. In order to be eligible for any payment, the employee must have 50 days of accumulated sick leave at the time of retirement. If the threshold is met, the employee shall be paid for those 50 days under the agreed payment scheduled. Days for long term illness for more than 20 consecutive days will be affect threshold of 50.

- D. The payment provided in paragraphs B. and C. above will be paid to the estate of any employee who would otherwise be qualified for this benefit and who dies while in the service of the district.
- E. In order to be eligible for any payment, the employee must have 50 days of accumulated sick leave at the time of retirement. If the threshold is met, the employee shall be paid for those 50 days under the agreed payment scheduled. Days for long term illness for more than 20 consecutive days will not affect threshold of 50.

REPRESENTATION FEE

A. <u>Purpose of Fee</u>

If an employee does not become a member of the Association during any member year, (i.e., from September 1 to the following August 31) which is covered in whole or in part by this Agreement, said employee will be required to pay a representation fee to the Association for the membership year. The purpose of this fee will be to offset the employee's per capita cost of services rendered by the Association as majority representation.

B. Amount of Fee

1. Notification

Prior to the beginning of each membership year, the Association will notify the Board in writing of the amount of the regular membership dues, and assessment charged by the Association to its own members for that membership year. The representation fee to be paid by nonmembers will be equal to 85% of that amount.

2. Legal Maximum

In order adequately to offset the per capita cost of services rendered by the Association as majority representative, the representation fee should be equal in amount to the regular membership dues, and assessments charged by the Association to its own members, and the representation fee has been set at 85% of that amount solely because that is the maximum presently allowed by law. If the law is changed in this regard, the amount of the representation fee automatically will be increased to the maximum allowed, said increase to become effective as of the beginning of the Association membership year immediately following the effective date of the change.

3. <u>Deduction and Transmission of Fee</u>

a. <u>Notification</u>

Once during each membership year covered in whole or in part by this Agreement, the Association will submit to the Board a list of those employees who have not become members of the Association for the then current membership year. The Board will deduct from the salaries of such employees, in accordance with paragraph b. below, the full amount of the representation fee and promptly will transmit the amount so deducted to the Association.

b. <u>Payroll Deduction Schedule</u>

The Board will deduct the representation fee in equal installments, as nearly as possible, from the paychecks paid to said employees on the aforesaid list during the remainder of the membership year in question. The deduction will begin with the first paycheck paid.

- 1) ten (10) days after receipt of the aforesaid list by the Board; or
- 2) thirty (30) days after the employee begins his or her employment in a bargaining unit position, unless the employee previously served in a bargaining unit position and continued in the employ of the Board in a nonbargaining unit position or was on layoff, in which event the deductions will begin with the first paycheck paid ten (10) days after the resumption of the employee's employment in a bargaining unit position, whichever is later.

4. <u>Termination of Employment</u>

If an employee who is required to pay a representation fee terminates his/her employment with the Board before the Association has received the full amount of the representation fee to which it is entitled under this Article, the board will deduct the unpaid portion of the fee from the last paycheck paid to said employee during the membership year in question.

5. <u>Mechanics</u>

Except as otherwise provided in this Article, the mechanics for the deduction of representation fees and the transmission of such fees to the Association will, as nearly as possible, be the same as those used for the deduction and transmission of regular membership dues to the Association.

6. <u>Changes</u>

The Association will notify the Board in writing of any changes in the list provided for in paragraph 1. above and/or the amount of the representation fee, and such changes will be reflected in any deductions made more than ten (10) days after the Board received said notice.

7. <u>New Employees</u>

On or about the last day of each month, beginning with the month this Agreement becomes effective, the Board will submit to the Association a list of all employees who began their employment in a bargaining unit position during the preceding thirty (30) day period. The list will include names, job titles, and dates of employment for all such employees.

8. Indemnification

The Association shall indemnify and hold the board harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits, and other forms of liability that may arise out of, or by reason of any action taken or not taken by the Board in conformance with this provision.

SENIORITY

Secretaries

- 1. Seniority applies only in a reduction-in-force among tenured secretaries.
- 2. A seniority list shall be based upon the employee's first day of employment and shall be calculated by months. "Months" is defined as being in a pay status for at least one day in any given month. Under that condition, an employee shall be credited with one month seniority.
- 3. With respect to ten month employees, each full ten months of service, as defined above, shall equal twelve months of service for seniority purposes. Each month in excess of a full ten month period equals one month for seniority purposes; however, no secretary may earn more than twelve months seniority credit in any calendar year.
- 4. In the event of staff reduction, lay off shall start at the bottom of the seniority list.
- 5. In all cases the secretary making a claim on a position must possess the skills and necessary qualifications to perform the duties of the position claimed.
- 6. Any personnel covered by this Article shall be given thirty (30) days notice before any lay off occurs.
- 7. Any anticipated or planned reduction-in-force shall not be implemented or take effect without sixty (60) days prior notice to the Association. Following the notice, the Association may request a meeting with the Board which meeting must be called at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of the reduction-in-force.
- 8. Any person reduced under the provisions of this agreement shall be placed upon a re-call list for one year from the date of separation. If there is a secretarial vacancy in the unit, the most senior secretary on the re-call list, who meets the terms of paragraph five above, shall be placed in that position.

Paraprofessionals

- 1. Seniority applies only in a reduction in force among paraprofessionals with ten years of experience.
- 2. A seniority list shall be based upon the employee's first day of employment and shall be calculated by months. Month is defined as being in a pay status for at least one day in any given month. Under that condition, an employee shall be credited with one-month seniority. Substitute time shall not be credited toward seniority.

3. For the purpose of seniority to be used in a reduction in force, paraprofessionals shall fall into two categories:

Category 1 – Instructional Category 2 – Supervisory

- 4. In the event of staff reduction, lay off shall start at the bottom of the seniority list within a category. Seniority in one category does not give the paraprofessional any credit or rights in the other category.
- 5. In all cases, the paraprofessional making a claim on a position must possess the skills and necessary qualifications to perform the duties of the claimed position.
- 6. Any personnel covered by this Article shall be given thirty (30) days notice before any lay off occurs. Any anticipated or planned reduction-in-force shall not be implemented or take effect without prior notice to the Association.
- 7. Any person reduced under the provisions of this Agreement shall be placed upon a recall list for one year from the date of separation. If there is a paraprofessional vacancy in the unit, the most senior paraprofessional on the recall list, who meets the terms of paragraph five above, shall be placed in that position.

DURATION OF AGREEMENT

- A. This Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2008, and shall continue in effect tunil June 30, 2011. this Agreement shall not be extended orally and it is expressly understood that it shall expire on the date indicated.
- B. In witness whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be signed by their respective presidents, attested by their respective secretaries, and their corporate seals to be placed hereon, all on the day and year first above written.

POINT PLEASANT BOARD OF EDUCATION

POINT PLEASANT EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

President

President

Secretary

Secretary

<u>APPENDIX A</u> <u>TEACHER SALARY GUIDES</u>

2008-2009

STEP	BA	$\mathbf{BA} + 30$	MA	<u>MA + 30</u>
1	\$46,000	\$46,500	\$47,500	\$48,050
2	\$46,750	\$47,250	\$48,250	\$48,800
3	\$47,850	\$48,350	\$49,350	\$49,900
4	\$48,755	\$49,255	\$50,255	\$50,805
5	\$49,675	\$50,175	\$51,175	\$51,725
6	\$50,645	\$51,145	\$52,145	\$52,695
7	\$51,450	\$51,950	\$52,950	\$53,500
8	\$52,400	\$52,900	\$53,900	\$54,450
9	\$53,400	\$53,900	\$54,900	\$55,450
10	\$54,275	\$54,775	\$55,775	\$56,325
11	\$55,975	\$56,475	\$57,475	\$58,025
12	\$58,410	\$58,910	\$59,910	\$60,460
13	\$61,410	\$61,910	\$62,910	\$63,460
14	\$62,500	\$63,000	\$64,000	\$64,550
15	\$63,000	\$63,500	\$64,500	\$65,050

Individuals who are "Off-Guide" will receive a \$2,000 raise in school year 2008-2009

2009-2010

BA	BA + 30	<u>MA</u>	<u>MA + 30</u>
\$47,250	\$47,750	\$48,750	\$49,300
\$48,000	\$48,500	\$49,500	\$50,050
\$49,050	\$49,550	\$50,550	\$51,100
\$50,150	\$50,650	\$51,650	\$52,200
\$51,155	\$51,655	\$52,655	\$53,205
\$52,075	\$52,575	\$53,575	\$54,125
\$53,245	\$53,745	\$54,745	\$55,295
\$54,250	\$54,750	\$55,750	\$56,300
\$55,300	\$55,800	\$56,800	\$57,350
\$56,400	\$56,900	\$57,900	\$58,450
\$57,475	\$57,975	\$58,975	\$59,525
\$58,475	\$58,975	\$59,975	\$60,525
\$60,510	\$61,010	\$62,010	\$62,560
\$63,710	\$64,210	\$65,210	\$65,760
\$65,000	\$65,500	\$66,500	\$67,050
	\$47,250 \$48,000 \$49,050 \$50,150 \$51,155 \$52,075 \$53,245 \$54,250 \$55,300 \$56,400 \$57,475 \$58,475 \$60,510 \$63,710 \$65,000	\$47,250 \$47,750 \$48,000 \$48,500 \$49,050 \$49,550 \$50,150 \$50,650 \$51,155 \$51,655 \$52,075 \$52,575 \$53,245 \$53,745 \$54,250 \$54,750 \$56,400 \$56,900 \$57,475 \$57,975 \$58,475 \$58,975 \$60,510 \$61,010 \$63,710 \$64,210 \$65,000 \$65,500	\$47,250 \$47,750 \$48,750 \$48,000 \$48,500 \$49,500 \$49,050 \$49,550 \$50,550 \$50,150 \$50,650 \$51,650 \$51,155 \$51,655 \$52,655 \$52,075 \$52,575 \$53,575 \$53,245 \$53,745 \$54,745 \$54,250 \$54,750 \$55,750 \$55,300 \$55,800 \$56,800 \$56,400 \$56,900 \$57,900 \$57,475 \$57,975 \$58,975 \$58,475 \$58,975 \$59,975 \$60,510 \$61,010 \$62,010 \$63,710 \$64,210 \$65,210

Individuals who are "Off-Guide" will receive a \$1,980 raise in school year 2009-2010

<u>2010-2011</u>

<u>STEP</u>	BA	<u>BA + 30</u>	MA	<u>MA + 30</u>
1	\$48,500	\$49,000	\$50,000	\$50,550
2	\$49,250	\$49,750	\$50,750	\$51,300
3	\$50,000	\$50,500	\$51,500	\$52,050
4	\$51,150	\$51,650	\$52,650	\$53,200
5	\$52,250	\$52,750	\$53,750	\$54,300
6	\$53,455	\$53,955	\$54,955	\$55,505
7	\$54,475	\$54,975	\$55,975	\$56,525
8	\$55,845	\$56,345	\$57,345	\$57,895
9	\$57,050	\$57,550	\$58,550	\$59,100
10	\$58,300	\$58,800	\$59,800	\$60,350
11	\$59,500	\$60,000	\$61,000	\$61,550
12	\$60,675	\$61,175	\$62,175	\$62,725
13	\$61,675	\$62,175	\$63,175	\$63,725
14	\$63,810	\$64,310	\$65,310	\$65,860
15	\$66,900	\$67,400	\$68,400	\$68,950
	Individuals who are "Off-	Guide" will receive a \$2,00	00 raise in school year 2010	-2011

<u>APPENDIX B</u> HEAD COACHES SALARY GUIDES

2008-2009

	l/Wrestling/ sketball	Golf/T Indoor		Baseball/Soccer/Softball/Equipment Mgr./Field Ice Hockey/XCountry/Lacrosse/Track/Swimmin		Bowling/ Cheer	leading
Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary
1	4,434	1	2,126	1	3,490	1	2,084
2	4,667	2	2,238	2	3,674	2	2,194
3	4,895	3	2,347	3	3,852	3	2,300
4	5,133	4	2,460	4	4,039	4	2,411
5	5,383	5	2,579	5	4,236	5	2,528
6	5,645	6	2,703	6	4,442	6	2,651
7	5,920	7	2,835	7	4,658	7	2,779
8	6,209	8	2,972	8	4,885	8	2,914
9	6,511	9	3,116	9	5,123	9	3,055
10	6,829	10	3,267	10	5,372	10	3,203

2009-2010

Football/Wrestling/ Basketball		Golf/Tennis/ Indoor Track		Baseball/Soccer/Softball/Equipment Mgr./Field/ Ice Hockey/XCountry/Lacrosse/Track/Swimming		Bowling/ Cheer	leading
Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary
1	4,460	1	2,153	1	3,516	1	2,111
2	4,695	2	2,266	2	3,701	2	2,222
3	4,940	3	2,384	3	3,895	3	2,337
4	5,180	4	2,498	4	4,082	4	2,449
5	5,430	5	2,617	5	4,279	5	2,565
6	5,694	6	2,743	6	4,486	6	2,688
7	5,969	7	2,873	7	4,703	7	2,818
8	6,259	8	3,012	8	4,930	8	2,953
9	6,563	9	3,156	9	5,170	9	3,095
10	6,881	10	3,308	10	5,420	10	3,243

<u>2010-2011</u>

Football/Wrestling/ Basketball		Golf/Tennis/ Indoor Track		Baseball/Soccer/Softb Ice Hockey/XCountry/	Bowling/ Cheerleading		
Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary
1	4,487	1	2,180	1	3,543	1	2,138
2	4,723	2	2,295	2	3,730	2	2,250
3	4,970	3	2,414	3	3,925	3	2,367
4	5,229	4	2,538	4	4,128	4	2,489
5	5,481	5	2,658	5	4,325	5	2,607
6	5,744	6	2,784	6	4,533	6	2,729
7	6,022	7	2,916	7	4,751	7	2,858
8	6,312	8	3,053	8	4,979	8	2,995
9	6,616	9	3,199	9	5,218	9	3,137
10	6,937	10	3,350	10	5,470	10	3,286

Any head coach that is off guide will receive an increase of 5.25% + \$30 in 2008-2009, 5.25% + \$28 in 2009-2010, and 5.25% + \$29 in 2010-2011.

<u>APPENDIX B (continued)</u> <u>ALL OTHER COACHES SALARY GUIDES</u>

<u>2008-2009</u>

	Wrestling/ etball	Golf/Cheerleading/ Gymnastics/Challenger		Soccer/Field/Ice Hockey/Track/ X-Country/Lacrosse/Swimming		Baseball/Softball	
Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary
1	3,124	1	1,458	1	1,666	1	2,500
2	3,288	2	1,535	2	1,753	2	2,631
3	3,449	3	1,610	3	1,840	3	2,760
4	3,618	4	1,689	4	1,930	4	2,894
5	3,796	5	1,771	5	2,024	5	3,036
6	3,982	6	1,858	6	2,123	6	3,186
7	4,176	7	1,949	7	2,228	7	3,342
8	4,381	8	2,045	8	2,336	8	3,506
9	4,597	9	2,145	9	2,451	9	3,677
10	4,821	10	2,250	10	2,571	10	3,857

<u>2009-2010</u>

	Football/Wrestling/ Basketball		eerleading/ cs/Challenger		d/Ice Hockey/Track/ Lacrosse/Swimming	Baseball/S	Softball
Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary
1	3,076	1	1,436	1	1,640	1	2,461
2	3,238	2	1,511	2	1,726	2	2,591
3	3,408	3	1,591	3	1,817	3	2,727
4	3,575	4	1,669	4	1,907	4	2,860
5	3,751	5	1,750	5	2,000	5	3,000
6	3,935	6	1,836	6	2,098	6	3,147
7	4,127	7	1,926	7	2,201	7	3,302
8	4,329	8	2,020	8	2,309	8	3,464
9	4,541	9	2,119	9	2,422	9	3,634
10	4,764	10	2,223	10	2,541	10	3,811

2010-2011

	Football/Wrestling/ Basketball		heerleading/ ics/Challenger		d/Ice Hockey/Track/ Lacrosse/Swimming	Baseball	Softball
Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary	Step	Salary
1	3,029	1	1,414	1	1,615	1	2,423
2	3,188	2	1,488	2	1,700	2	2,551
3	3,356	3	1,566	3	1,789	3	2,685
4	3,532	4	1,649	4	1,884	4	2,826
5	3,705	5	1,730	5	1,977	5	2,964
6	3,887	6	1,814	6	2,073	6	3,109
7	4,078	7	1,903	7	2,174	7	3,262
8	4,278	8	1,996	8	2,281	8	3,422
9	4,487	9	2,093	9	2,393	9	3,590
10	4,707	10	2,197	10	2,510	10	3,766

Any other coach that is off guide will receive an increase of 4.49% in 2008-2009, 3.65% in 2009-2010, and 3.64% in 2010-2011. Any coach that was hired at a rate higher than new 2008-2009 rate (see above), will receive the greater of the two salaries.

Gymnastics Advisor - If no full-time gymnastics advisor is hired, the following compensation applies:

\$60.00 per meet plus tolls and mileage

\$60.00 per sectional meet plus tolls and mileage

\$100.00 per Shore Conference or State Competition meet plus mileage and tolls

<u>APPENDIX C</u> STUDENT ACTIVITIES SALARY SCHEDULE

HIGH SCHOOL

POSITION	<u>2008-09</u>	<u>2009-10</u>	<u>2010-11</u>
Advisor - Art Club	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Audio Visual **	\$6,130	\$6,387	\$6,656
Advisor - Chess Club	\$2,187	\$2,279	\$2,375
Advisor - Color Guard **	\$6,130	\$6,387	\$6,656
Advisor - Honor Society	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - HS Debate Club	\$2,187	\$2,279	\$2,375
Advisor - HS Literary Magazine	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - HS Newspaper	\$2,187	\$2,279	\$2,375
Advisor - HS Student Council	\$2,650	\$2,761	\$2,877
Advisor - Interact Club	\$2,385	\$2,485	\$2,590
Advisor - Key Club	\$2,650	\$2,761	\$2,877
Advisor - Math Club	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Meeting of the Mind	\$2,187	\$2,279	\$2,375
Advisor - Science League	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - LEO Club	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - FBLA	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Twirlers	\$5,500	\$5,731	\$5,972
Advisor - Vocal Music	\$3,579	\$3,730	\$3,886
Advisor - Yearbook	\$3,579	\$3,730	\$3,886
Class Advisor (Freshman)	\$2,187	\$2,279	\$2,375
Class Advisor (Sophomore)	\$3,314	\$3,453	\$3,599
Class Advisor (Junior)	\$4,373	\$4,557	\$4,748
Class Advisor (Senior)	\$4,373	\$4,557	\$4,748
Director - HS Band **	\$7,478	\$7,792	\$8,119
Director - Comp Band **	\$6,287	\$6,551	\$6,826
Ass't Director - HS Band **	\$5,102	\$5,317	\$5,540
Detention Supervisor (yearly)	\$3,869	\$4,032	\$4,201

** Summer work involved

In the event that the Band Director is the Comp Band Director, no additional remuneration will be given to direct the Comp Band.

<u>APPENDIX C (continued)</u> <u>STUDENT ACTIVITIES SALARY SCHEDULE</u>

MIDDLE SCHOOL AND ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS

POSITION	<u>2008-09</u>	<u>2009-10</u>	<u>2010-11</u>
Advisor - 8th Grade	\$3,314	\$3,453	\$3,599
Advisor - Art Club	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Audio Visual	\$3,446	\$3,591	\$3,742
Advisor - Chorus - Elementary	\$3,355	\$3,496	\$3,643
Advisor - Chorus- Middle School	\$3,520	\$3,667	\$3,821
Advisor - Computer Club	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Creative Writers Club	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Elementary Clubs (NBS and ORS)	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Intramurals (MMS, NBS, ORS)*	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Math Club	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - National Jr. Honor Society	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Service Learning	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Dramatic	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Modular Technology	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Home Economics	\$1,756	\$1,829	\$1,906
Advisor - Sports of the Mind	\$2,187	\$2,279	\$2,375
Advisor - Student Council	\$2,187	\$2,279	\$2,375
Advisor - Yearbook	\$3,314	\$3,453	\$3,599
Director - Elementary and MMS Band **	\$6,159	\$6,418	\$6,688
Director - MMS Band (6th Grade)	\$3,959	\$4,125	\$4,298
Detention Supervisor (monthly)	\$ 139	\$ 145	\$ 151

* Current Intramural Advisors employed prior to the 2001-02 school year will receive a \$50.00 increase for each year of the contract.

** Summer work involved

New clubs must be approved by the Superintendent of Schools.

APPENDIX D DRAMATIC ARTS SALARY SCHEDULE

DRAMA OR COMMEDY	<u>2008-2009</u>	<u>2009-2010</u>	<u>2010-2011</u>
Director	\$2,775	\$2,891	\$3,013
Assistant Director	\$2,200	\$2,292	\$2,388
Set Design and Decoration	\$1,760	\$1,834	\$1,911
Costumes and make-up	\$1,760	\$1,834	\$1,911
Set Construction	\$1,760	\$1,834	\$1,911
Ticket Sales	\$ 989	\$1,030	\$1,074

MUSICAL	<u>2008-2009</u>	<u>2009-2010</u>	<u>2010-2011</u>
Director	\$3,520	\$3,667	\$3,821
Assistant Director	\$2,200	\$2,292	\$2,388
Set Design and Decoration	\$1,760	\$1,834	\$1,911
Costumes and make-up	\$1,760	\$1,834	\$1,911
Instrumental Music	\$3,458	\$3,603	\$3,754
Vocal Music	\$2,200	\$2,292	\$2,388
Choreographer	\$2,200	\$2,292	\$2,388
Set Construction	\$1,760	\$1,834	\$1,911
Ticket Sales	\$ 989	\$1,030	\$1,074

<u>APPENDIX E</u> SECRETARIAL SALARY GUIDES

12-MONTH SECRETARIES

<u>Step</u>	2008-2009	2009-2010	2010-2011
1	\$31,407	\$32,993	\$34,458
2	\$31,907	\$33,291	\$34,958
3	\$32,407	\$33,791	\$35,256
4	\$32,907	\$34,291	\$35,756
5	\$33,407	\$34,791	\$36,256
6	\$33,907	\$35,291	\$36,756
7	\$34,407	\$35,791	\$37,256
8	\$34,907	\$36,291	\$37,756
9	\$35,407	\$36,791	\$38,256
10	\$35,907	\$37,291	\$38,756
11	\$36,407	\$37,791	\$39,256
12	\$36,907	\$38,291	\$39,756

Individuals who are "Off Guide" in the 12 month guide will receive a **\$2,034** raise in school year 2008-2009, a **\$1,884** raise in school year 2009-2010, and a **\$1,965** raise in school year 2010-2011.

10-MONTH SECRETARIES

<u>Step</u>	2008-2009	2009-2010	<u>2010-2011</u>
1	\$26,197	\$27,350	\$28,571
2	\$26,614	\$27,767	\$28,988
3	\$27,031	\$28,184	\$29,405
4	\$27,448	\$28,601	\$29,822
5	\$27,865	\$29,018	\$30,239
6	\$28,282	\$29,435	\$30,656
7	\$28,699	\$29,852	\$31,073
8	\$29,116	\$30,269	\$31,490
9	\$29,533	\$30,686	\$31,907
10	\$29,950	\$31,103	\$32,324
11	\$30,367	\$31,520	\$32,741
12	\$30,784	\$31,937	\$33,158

Individuals who are "Off Guide" in the 10 month guide will receive a **\$1,695** raise in school year 2008-2009, a **\$1,570** raise in school year 2009-2010, and a **\$1,638** raise in school year 2010-2011.

1. In-service payments will be added after completion of seven (7), ten (10) and fifteen (15) years as follows:

Completion of 7 years, but less than 10 years	\$300.00
Completion of 10 years, but less than 15 years	\$500.00
Completion of 15 years	\$700.00

2. Employees carrying out work oversight responsibilities and coordination connected to the Secretary to the Principal in the High School, Nellie Bennett School, Memorial Middle School and Ocean Road School shall receive these annual stipends:

High School	\$2,000.00
Nellie Bennett School, Memorial Middle School, Ocean Road School	\$1,250.00

<u>APPENDIX F</u> PARAPROFESSIONALS SALARY GUIDES

INSTRUCTIONAL PARAPROFESSIONALS

SUPERVISORY PARAPROFESSIONALS

STEP	<u>2008-2009</u>	<u>2009-2010</u>	<u>2010-2011</u>
1	\$9.70	\$10.00	\$10.31
2	\$10.05	\$10.25	\$10.60
3	\$10.46	\$10.60	\$10.75
4	\$10.77	\$11.01	\$11.16
5	\$11.16	\$11.32	\$11.57
6	\$11.16	\$11.71	\$11.88
7	\$11.16	\$11.71	\$12.27
8	\$11.16	\$11.71	\$12.27
9	\$11.42	\$11.71	\$12.27
10	\$11.72	\$11.97	\$12.27
11	\$14.17	\$12.27	\$12.53
12	\$14.66	\$14.72	\$12.83
13	\$15.02	\$15.21	\$15.28
14	\$15.38	\$15.57	\$15.77
15	\$15.62	\$15.93	\$16.13
16	\$15.98	\$16.17	\$16.49
17	\$17.43	\$16.53	\$16.73
18	\$17.92	\$17.98	\$17.09
19	\$18.40	\$18.47	\$18.54
20	\$18.88	\$18.95	\$19.03
21	\$19.37	\$19.43	\$19.51
22	\$20.21	\$19.92	\$19.99
23	\$20.88	\$20.76	\$20.48
24		\$21.43	\$21.32
25			\$21.99

<u>STEP</u>	<u>2008-2009</u>	<u>2009-2010</u>	<u>2010-2011</u>
1	\$8.75	\$9.00	\$9.25
2	\$9.00	\$9.25	\$9.50
3	\$9.34	\$9.46	\$9.75
4	\$9.64	\$9.80	\$9.94
5	\$9.98	\$10.10	\$10.28
6	\$10.04	\$10.44	\$10.58
7	\$10.10	\$10.50	\$10.92
8	\$10.16	\$10.56	\$10.98
9	\$10.46	\$10.62	\$11.04
10	\$11.13	\$10.92	\$11.10
11	\$11.55	\$11.59	\$11.40
12		\$12.01	\$12.07
13			\$12.49

Individuals who are currently on higher steps will move "Off Guide." These employees will receive a \$0.50 increase in school year 2008-2009, a \$0.46 increase in school year 2009-2010, and a \$0.48 increase in school year 2010-2011.

MISCELLANEOUS

- 1. The Board will determine annually the number of paraprofessionals and the number of hours work required of each.
- 2. Paraprofessionals paid at the higher rate can be assigned to any paraprofessional's duty.
- 3. Paraprofessionals paid at the lower rate will be paid at the instructional paraprofessional's rate for all time in which they work in that capacity.
- 4. Paraprofessionals who hold substitute certificates and are assigned to cover a class will be paid at the substitute teacher rate or their own rate of pay, whichever is higher.

<u>APPENDIX G</u> BUS DRIVERS SALARY GUIDES

<u>STEP</u>	2008-2009	<u>2009-2010</u>	<u>2010-2011</u>
1	\$17,000	\$17,425	\$17,885
2	\$17,356	\$17,824	\$18,283
3	\$17,800	\$18,180	\$18,682
4	\$18,889	\$18,624	\$19,038
5	\$20,400	\$19,713	\$19,482
6	\$21,700	\$21,224	\$20,571
7	\$23,127	\$22,524	\$22,082
8	\$24,263	\$23,591	\$23,382
9		\$25,087	\$24,809
10			\$25,945

<u>APPENDIX H</u> MISCELLANEOUS SALARIES

MISCELLANEOUS POSITIONS

POSITION	<u>2008-2009</u>	<u>2009-2010</u>	<u>2010-2011</u>
Substance Abuse Coordinators			
Middle School	\$6,100	\$6,100	\$6,100
High School	\$9,320	\$9,320	\$9,320
Voyager/Challenger	\$44.70/hr.	\$46.57/hr.	\$48.53/hr.
Weight Trainer	\$27.81/hr.	\$28.98/hr.	\$30.20/hr.
Courier Clerk	\$27,573	\$28,731	\$29,938
Bus Maintainer	\$60,572	\$63,116	\$65,767
Teachers Beyond Contracted Day	\$36.27/hr.	\$37.80/hr.	\$39.39/hr.

APPENDIX I

INCENTIVE PLAN

1. Which employees are eligible for this Incentive?

Employees who are eligible to receive family coverage or husband/wife under Article 27 A.

2. Is the Incentive Plan voluntary?

Yes. No employee must participate if she or he chooses not to do so.

3. What is the purpose of the Plan?

The purpose of the plan is to encourage eligible employees to waive unnecessary duplicate family coverage. It is the Board's belief that a significant amount of money is spent on such duplicate coverage. It is also true that the benefit individual employees gain from duplicate coverage is, in almost all cases, far less in dollar terms than what it costs to provide such potential benefit.

4. What is the "Incentive" portion of the Plan?

MEDICAL REIMBURSEMENTS

MEDICAL Single H/W P/C Family	\$1,200 2,400 1,800 3,000
<u>PRESCRIPTION</u> Single H/W	480 900
P/C Family	720 1,200
DENTAL Single H/W P/C Family	180 360 300 600
VISION	60

5. May an employee who has no other family or husband/wife health/hospitalization coverage take part in this plan?

No. Such a waiver will not be allowed.

6. If a spouse has family or husband/wife health/hospitalization, should the employee participate in the Plan?

That is an individual determination. Health insurance plans differ. The judgment about whether your plan is better than your spouse's plan must be weighed carefully. Secondly, some health plans have an additional benefit to families who have both spouses covered by separate family insurance. This is known as "coordination of benefits". In order to decide whether you may want to participate in this incentive plan, you must judge whether the "coordinated benefits" feature you now possess is probably necessary or unnecessary in your family situation.

7. What is the "Coordinated Benefits" feature?

Under many health/hospitalization plans, there is a possibility that the major medical deductible that must be paid by an insured, in certain cases, may be partially picked up by a carrier in cases where there are two family members with coverage.

8. If an employee waives coverage, may he/she re-enroll during the year?

Yes, but only at the open enrollment periods.

9. What if an employee waives coverage, then needs coverage during the year?

As part of the agreement between the parties, the Board will fully reimburse any employee for coverage until he or she can be re-enrolled in our plan. Blue Cross/Blue Shield of New Jersey offers individual coverage to any person at any time of the year. The non-covered employee would enroll in the "Comprehensive Blue Cross" or "Modified Blue Cross", whichever is applicable, Blue Shield, Rider J and Major Medical plan. It would be the employee's obligation to inform the District of pending loss of coverage. We will assist with necessary forms to begin individual Blue Cross/Blue Shield coverage.

10. If an employee re-enrolls during the year, will he/she receive the incentive payment?

No.

11. If an employee waives coverage for an entire year, may he/she re-enter the plans on the next enrollment date?

Yes.

12. When do employees receive their incentive payment?

One-half the payment shall be made in December and one-half the payment shall be made in June. Because of IRS withholding and other laws, some deductions must be made at that time.

13. Is there any way to avoid paying taxes on this payment?

While we can't avoid withholding monies, there is a way to shield such money from U.S. taxes. We suggest employees consider using the payment to begin or add to an IRA account if they are eligible. The amount deposited and the interest earned may be free of United States taxes until it is withdrawn. (Employees should consult IRA sources such as banks or investment counselors for further details). Employees could also take advantage of the current tax-sheltered annuity plan made available through payroll deduction.

14. How does an employee sign up for this Plan?

Each potentially eligible employee will receive a form from the administration. It will contain a final return date and waiver of coverage, and will specify the incentive payment which will be received.

15. What if the incentive plan begins later than November 1 in the first year of operation?

In the first year, if the waiver covers less than 12 months, the incentive payment shall be paid proportionately.

16. How long will this plan exist?

For the duration of this contract. Specific contract language will be drafted to make the clause self-expiring at the conclusion of this contract unless both parties agree to continue the plan.